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INTRODUCTION 

During 1989 we conducted a series of seminars and workshops 
organised by Mercy Ireland Healthcare Commission. These were 
designed to provide background material for discussion on 

A holistic approach to healthcare; 
Healthcare in the Republic of Ireland; 
Principles to guide healthcare policy; 
Society and healthcare in the future and the challenge these 

present to Christians. 
Following requests from Mercy Ireland Healthcare to produce this 

discussion material, the C.M.R.S. Justice Commission agreed that it 
should be made available as a resource for the participants and 
others who might be interested in addressing some of the many 
questions raised in healthcare today. 

Each chapter is followed by discussion questions which, we hope, 
will stimulate reflection and discussion. To facilitate easy reference 
we have added two appendices. The first of these lists some of the 
major recommendations made by the Commission on Health 
Funding (1989) and the second lists the conclusions of the NESC 
study on community care services (1987). 

We wish to say a special 'thank you' to Dr. Brian Nolan and to Mr. 
Eamon O'Shea who critiqued an earlier draft of this work and whose 
observations and suggestions we found most helpful. We also wish 
to acknowledge a major debt to all the members of Mercy Ireland 
Healthcare Commission whose insights and practical experience 
have made a rich contribution to this publication. We thank them 
also for their critique of the various drafts. We would like to express 
our gratitude also to many other concerned people who have helped 
to stimulate and refine our thinking on this subject. While 
acknowledging these contributions to the discussion we wish to 
state that the authors take sole responsibility for the views 
expressed. 

We believe there is an urgent need for public debate of the many 
issues surrounding healthcare in the Republic of Ireland. We hope 
the following pages will be of value to anyone interested in this 
debate. 
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Chapter One 

A HOLISTIC APPROACH TO HEALTHCARE 

FULLNESS OF LIFE 

"I have come that they may have life and have it to the full". John 
10:10. In this statement Jesus sums up his understanding of his 
mission. He came to bring life, life in all its fullness. This is the 
meaning of Kingdom - enjoying life to the full. 

When we reflect on the'Gospel message we get many insights into 
what "fullness of life" involves. It calls us to rejoice in the gift of life 
and to grow through the challenges of the life cycle. It calls us to 
share, to forgive, to have compassion for others. It is a call to the joys 
and responsibilities of freedom. It is a call to integrity, unity and 
interdependence. The quality of life of the person and of the 
community in harmony with their environment is a measure of the 
advancement of the Kingdom. Building the Kingdom involves 
working towards a situation where every person on this earth has 
the resources and services needed to enjoy fullness of life and 
where this respect for life is given to all life forms in a protected 
environment. This vision should be the ideal for all health care 
workers. However, working towards this ideal demands that we 
work for justice as fullness of life. This ideal will be achieved only 
when we have a just society. 

JUSTICE IS RIGHT RELATIONSHIPS 

Justice is a much 'talked about subject to-day. When you hear the 
word 'justice' mentioned what is your reaction? What does the word 
mean to you? Some people have a negative reaction - for them 
justice is a "cold" word which is connected with rights, obligations, 
laws etc. We would like to open the discussion with an understand
ing of justice. This understanding is derived from the people of the 
Old Testament. For the Chosen People Justice is a harmony which 
comes from fidelity to right relationships with Yahweh, with the 
neighbour, and with the land. The elements of these relationships 
were integrated. The Hebrew worshipped only one God, Yahweh. 
No area of life was isolated from God. The faithful Hebrew 
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experienced Yahweh'through all facets of life. a life which permitted 
no compartmentalisation, 

Are we inclined to see the Old Testament people as primitive? Yes 
they were primitive in the true sense of the word - they put first 
things first, They understood human existence and the need for 
harmony in the life of the person. the community and the environ
ment In the light of this Old Testament teaching. it is interesting to 
note the modern approaches to understanding human existence. 
which see it as made up of a series of relationships, We could divide 
those relationships into four categories which correspond to dif
ferent levels of our existence: 
- Relationship with self and God (interior life). By developing a 
relationship with ourselves and God through knowledge and 
acceptance we grow and become more human, The better we 
understand and respect the workings of our bodies. minds and 
spirits and the more we respect the transcendent. the more we grow 
towards fullness of life, 
-Relationship with people (social life), Beginning with the relation
ship with our mothers our humanity is affected by all the inter
personal relationships of life, If these relationships are right they 
are enriching. life-giving experiences, 
- Relationship with institutions (Public life). All institutions came 
into being to be of service and to enhance the quality of life of the 
individual or community, If the structures and relationships are 
right within the institutions and between the institutions and 
individuals human development is facilitated and promoted, 
- Relationship with the environment (cosmic life). Each of us is 
related to all the generations that have gone before us and to the 
generations that will follow us, Also we have a relationship with all 
other people living at this time and with the environment 

There is need for integration of all four sets of relationships in the 
life of the person, Most illness is the result of disintegration at one or 
more of these levels, As well as a recognition of the need for 
integr,ation there is also a need to acknowledge the process of time, 
There is need to appreciate as did the writers of the Bible that "there 
is a season for everything",a time for giving birth a time for dying",a 
time for tears and a time for laughteL,,(Ecclesiastes 3: I-B), Fullness 
of life is reached through the process of integration which recog
nises and welcomes the life cycle, Death is seen in the contextof 
wholeness. the completion of one phase and a transition to a new 
way of being, To-day a measure of our living justly is the HARMONY 
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in our lives - harmony which is the result of right relationships at 
all levels of our existence. When we strive to build right relation
ships and when we reconcile broken relationships at any of these 
four levels of existence we are working for justice. A just society is 
one that is structured in such a way as to promote these right 
relationships so that human rights are respected, human dignity is 
protected, human development is facilitated and the environment is 
respected and protected. 

JUSTICE IS A STRUCTURAL AS WELL AS A PERSONAL 
MATTER 

Very often justice is seen as a personal matter only, a matter which 
concerns the first two levels of human existence, a quality of my 
relationship with God and those to whom I relate directly. While it is 
very necessary for people to be just in their personal face-to-face 
relationships it is equally necessary that they recognise and take 
responsibility for the quality of their indirect relationships. We 
relate to people indirectly, through institutions. I belong to several 
institutions - family, Church, State institutions of economics, 
politics, education, social welfare etc. Membership of these institu
tions confers rights on me and also obligations. Institutions and 
social policies come into existence to serve individuals and com
munities. In the development of these institutions and policies, we 
choose to organise our resources and our decision-making in 
particular ways. This results in particular structures being put in 
place. Sometimes these structures while being supportive of one 
group can be very oppressive of others in the society. In today's 
world we have come to recognise the connections and inter
dependence of all individuals, communities and nations. The ways 
we structure our institutions affect people and so we acknowledge 
that justice is a structural matter as well as a personal matter.' From 
time to time we should analyse our institutions and the part that we 
play in supporting, challenging or transforming these structures. 
We should be particularly concerned with the question: 'Are there 
any institutions or structures of which I am a member, oppressing 
people in my own country or in the global community?' Of particular 
concern to us here are the institutions of healthcare. Ongoing 
evaluation of the healthcare system is very necessary. Among the 
questions such an evaluation could explore are the following: 

who are being served by this system and who are being 
marginalised by it? 
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is one person's health valued more highly than another's? 
what are we doing to heal the broken relationships in the 
system or to challenge wrong relationships? 

FOCUS OF HEALTHCARE 

In the remainder of this chapter we look at healthcare from this 
justice perspective. Healthcare policy should focus on: 
(a) promoting the four sets of relationships as outlined above so 

that they are integrated to give a balanced human existence; 
(b) healing the divisions that occur in these relationships. 

In the debate on health there is a lot of lip service given to the need 
for prevention, to the importance of a healthy lifestyle, a balanced 
diet, a pleasant environment etc. However when it comes to sharing 
out the healthcare budget the rhetoric is forgotten and the major 
part of all the allocation goes to curing illness. Illnesses are the 
consequences of broken relationships when relationships are seen 
in the broad context outlined above. It seems to make good social 
and economic sense to have the major focus of policy-making and 
resource allocation on tackling the causes of ill health while 
recognising the need to maintain systems which focus on curing 
illness. 

UNDERSTANDING OF HEALTH 

We should take a global approach to the question of healthcare. 
While it is true that society is becoming more complex and 
specialised, it is also true that we are becoming more aware of the 
inter-relatedness of the cosmos and the need to integrate the 
physical, psychological, spiritual and social dimensions of health
care. There is a need to challenge the assumption that the whole 
can be understood by studying the parts in isolation. While some 
policy makers may dismiss the World Health Organisation's (WHO) 
understanding of health as vague, it presents a vision that chal
lenges the notion that health is limited to physical concerns. The 
WHO defines health as a "state of complete physical, mental and 
social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or 
infirmity". We should be concerned that this more holistic focus is 
in much of our thinking and planning for health. 

We ask our readers to reflect on their understanding of health. 
Concepts of health and illness can vary considerably depending 
upon the definition used and particularly the standpoint adopted. 
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There is a tendency to favour a disease mode/which is individual
istic and functional in orientation in the sense that the focus is on 
cure. Health and illness are considered in terms of their clinical 
relevance.' It is interesting to note the pride that our politicians take 
in the fact that more patients are being admitted and more 
emergency facilities are being availed of than a few years ago. Is the 
ultimate goal to make patients of usal!?1 Success in the healthcare 
services seems to be measured by the numbers who are suffering 
from ill health. This biological approach has been challenged by 
those who regard an effective national health policy to be very much 
dependent on a synthesis of the clinical approach with a more 
environmental, societal, preventative, behavioral definition of 
health and illness. Many commentators would argue that improve
ments in sanitation, hygiene and nutrition made a greater contribu
tion to the elimination of infectious diseases in our western world 
than scientific medicine. In this context it is interesting to note that 
in 1977 although the US National Cancer Institute estimated that 
between forty and sixty per cent of all cancers were significantly 
influenced by dietary considerations only one per cent of their 
budget went on research into nutrition. In the way. our society 
functions the careers and prestige of cancer scientists are tied to 
finding cures rather than preventing the disease.3 All people should 
be educated and encouraged to promote and to restore health and 
wholeness in all facets of life of the person and the community. 

DIMENSIONS OF HEALTHCARE 

A healthcare system that is just serves to build up the four sets of 
relationships that we discussed above and to heal divisions that 
occur. Let us spell this out a bit more by discussing the implications 
for healthcare of developing right relationships at each of the four 
levels. 

(i) Personal Level 
Here we are talking about the assistance that healthcare services 
give people to build right relationships with themselves. People 
should be given encouragement and help to take responsibility for 
their own health. There is agreement that some of the more serious 
threats to health are illnesses associated with particularly un
healthy lifestyles. Unfortunately the information flow to people 
regarding the costs and benefits of alternative lifestyles is neither 
clear nor consistent. Many of these messages are of the refraining 

11 



kind and are unnecessarily paternalistic. Some of these messages 
are contradicted daily by subtle forms of advertising aimed at 
encouraging the continuation of perverse lifestyle behaviours. 
There is need for a good health education programme which speaks 
to all sections of society and to all age groups. 

An essential part of a health promotion strategy is to ensure every 
citizen has the income to provide the necessary food, shelter and 
clothing. In so far as research on this issue is available a recent book 
on Women and Poverty has a good summary of the negative effects 
of poverty on women's health under a' number of headings' A 
recent study on nutrition among a lower socio-economic group 
showed that women in particular were lacking essential nutrients 
in their diets 5 The same study showed that the "weekly cost of 
meeting a 12 year old's dietary needs actually exceeded the full 
financial allotment to the child" from Social Welfare by about 
£2.00. 6 Obviously this level of income is not sufficient to provide 
adequate food, clothing, fuel, schooling etc. In a society where 
education and income are unevenly distributed healthcare policy 
should be sensitive to the need to compensate for these inequalities. 

As a society we also need to develop and promote a value system 
which places more emphasis on personal responsibility for health. 
A healthy lifestyle results from education, sufficient income and a 
value system which s'ays care for ones health is a personal priority. 
A vital aspect of this value system is the appreciation of the life cycle 
and the need for physical, psychological and spiritual growth. Since 
part of this growth comes through suffering there is also need to 
appreciate the place of pain in the web of life. The ultimate pain is 
the pain of separation in death. Growth is through the vision which 
sees death as a transition point. As the Catholic liturgy puts it: "Life 
is changed not ended". 

Most countries in the western world see healthcare services as a 
responsibility to the common good and so allocate considerable 
resources to the formal healthcare system. Most of the resources 
allocated to healthcare are applied here at the personal level. 
However most of the resources given here are allocated to curative 
medicine. In view of the developments that have taken place in the 
last few years both here and in other developed countries we must 
continually assess whether we are in Healthcare Ministry or in the 
Medical Industry. If the medical industry is allowed to dominate the 
focus will be on profit, expansion, "rationalisation", technology and 
will be regulation centred. 
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As healthcare ministers our service will be person centred and 
holistic. We will be concerned to integrate the spiritual. physical. 
psychological and social dimensions of healthcare. The healthcare 
minister challenges the assumption that the whole can be under
stood by studying the parts in isolation. Analysis is necessary but 
synthesis is equally important. We should be conscious of the 
symphony that is the human person. We welcome the many and 
great advances in science and technology which can enhance the 
quality of life for many. However technology should be at the s'ervice 
of the healthcare ministry and not something to be exploited by the 
medical industry (e.g. tranquillizers can be used to serve the 
ministry of healthcare. However we know that there is an over 
production and over prescription of tranquillizers. The latter is an 
example of the science being exploited). 

(ii) Social/Community Level 
We are aware of the problems which arise in health where there is 
lack of right relationships at the interpersonal and community level 
e.g. loneliness leading to drug and a Icohol abuse; isolation leading 
to family stress. child abuse. abandoning of the elderly; valdalism 
leading to stress especially on the old and vulnerable; alienation 
leading to psychological problems etc. Therefore a major concern of 
healthcare should be to build a community where there is "nobody 
in need" (Acts 4:34) and to bring healthcare out of the institution 
and into the community where possible. It is interesting to note that 
Jesus sent his disciples out to cure the sick. They were to function in 
the community. 

Thi~ raises the question of how we understand community care. 
There is much discussion based on questionable assumptions on 
this topic.1ldeally we are talking about care in the community by the 
community. This requires a social policy commitment to a compre
hensive range of professional and specialist services in the com
munity. These services should be organised in a flexible multi
disciplinary way and work with the voluntary and informal sources 
in the community.ln short we argue that the community should be 
challenged to take responsibility forthe health of its members. As at 
the personal level so too at the community level we can only 
challenge when we are prepared to support. In the context of 
healthcare this support should include the resources necessary to 
maintain a coordinated service of skills. expertise and technology 
relevant to meet the needs considering the age profile. general state 
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of health, geography etc. of the specific community. Obviously these 
services and needs should be evaluated regularly. Prevention of 
illness should be the priority. 

We know there is a major rethink going on in the whole area of 
community healthcare at the moment here in Ireland. The following 
questions are among those which need to be addressed in this 
context: Who is deciding what community healthcare is? Who is 
being served? Is it community healthcare as seen from the medical 
industry model or as seen from what "fullness of life" means to an 
ordinary member of the community? Is community healthcare 
serving the hospital by facilitating a high turn over and ensuring the 
beds don't get filled with elderly or chronic cases or is it serving the 
community? In other words is the emphases on feeding the medical 
industry or is it building right relationships in the community? What 
is the quality of aftercare? Is there an emphasis on building 
relationships with other community institutions and services e.g. 
education, social services, parish? What efforts are being made to 
work on teams with other professions or interests to build com
munity? These are important questions which need to be addressed. 

(iii) Institutional Level 
Stress is a pheLlOmenon which is very Ilrevalenti.11 our time. Stress 
is the term used to describe the imbalance of the organism in 
response to institutional and environmental influences. The accele
rated rate of social change has increased the amount of stress we 
encounter through rapid movement. competition, noise, fear etc. 

As our society has developed and become more complicated the 
number of institutions has developed and multiplied (e.g. Family, 
Church, State institutions of education, healthcare, social welfare, 
housing, law, business and financial institutions etc). What con
tributions are these institutions making to "fullness of life" of the 
person and the community? Maybe it would be easier to answer the 
question: What contribution are these institutions making to 
illness? Of particular importance are the great changes that have 
come in the way people's work is structured and institutionalised. 

We have already referred to the fact that institutions come into 
being to serve people. Unless we are very vigilant institutions 
develop in ways which result in the professionals being served. Also 
a self-serving bureaucracy tends to develop which loses sight of the 
original aims of the institution. When the ethos of service gives way 
to faceless bureaucracy people can be hurt, pressurised, feel 
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powerless and unwanted. In other words destructive relationships 
develop. We are all too familiar with long queues whether it is for a 
bus, medical attention or social welfare payments. We are well 
acquainted with the situation where people are asked to return a 
number of times and complete numerous forms to obtain a simple 
service. Destructive relationships of a different kind can develop in 
the labour force of some institutions where profit takes priority over 
people and where social mobility is a key value. There should be a 
social commitment to a regular evaluation of all institutions with 
special reference to the well being of their own employees. Where 
service agencies are concerned this evaluation should also review 
the effectiveness and efficiency of the institution in the light of its 
stated aims. 

The major killers in our society today are heart disease, cancer 
and addictions. Most of these are caused by the culture, lifestyle and 
the structures of the society, e.g. the rat race of business, keeping 
up with the Jones's, fast foods, stress and lack of exercise. The 
accelerated rate of social change has increased the amount of 
stress we encounter and has contributed to our unhealthy life 
styles. While our culture places some emphasis on stress manage
ment and exercise there is very little done to remove the sources of 
stress or to provide incentives for healthy living. The healthcare 
system should have programmes to address this reality. One of the 
implications would be a commitment to a viable budget allocation to 
address the issues involved. This budget should focus on relevant 
research, the communication of the findings of this research in a 
way that encourages a positive response and on providing incentives 
that encourage healthy living. A recent study on The health and risk 
factor status of individual employees" is a step in this direction. The 
authors who claim that this is the first study of its kind to be done in 
Ireland show the value of preventive health education in the 
workplace. 

(iv) Ecological Level 
Now we look at our relationship with the environment - the quality 
of our cosmic life. In his discussion on wholeness and health Fritjof 
Capra distinguishes two kinds of holism. In a narrow sense holism 
means that the human organism is seen as a living system whose 
components are all interconnected and interdependent. In the 
broader sense holism implies that the individual organism is in 
continual interaction with its physical and social environment, that 
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it is constantly affected by the environment but can also act upon 
and modify it." In this vision which is shared by many of the ancient 
cultures human beings are seen as integral parts of an ordered 
system and illness is the consequence of some disharmony with the 
cosmic order. It is interesting to note that one of the great ancestors 
of medical science, Hippocrates, observed how the well being of 
individuals was related to environmental factors. One of the most 
significant books of his school was entitled Air, Waters and Places 
which was a treatise on ecology. Some of these insights are 
reflected for our time in the recent social encyclical of Pope John 
Paulll . We are reminded that the universe cannot be treated like a 
machine composed of parts that can be replaced but rather that it is 
a living system undergoing dynamic processes where "natural 
resources are limited and some are not renewable".lo 

What is the concern of the healthcare system with the whole 
question of pollution and the destruction of ecological systems?The 
Chernobyl accident, for example, has affected the food chain and 
will continue to effect it for hundreds of years. All our societies have 
accepted this incident with irresponsible passivity and have done 
very little to prevent another similar accident. The Irish Sea is the 
most radioactive in the world but as of now the healthcare system 
has nothing to say about it. Another example is the rain forests. If 

. the present rate of defbrestil1ion continues most of the world's rain 
forests will be destroyed in twenty years leading to the killing of two 
thirds of all life forms and dramatic changes in climate. 

Pollution of the environment is a serious problem in many parts of 
Ireland both urban (fumes, chemicals, smog etc.) and rural (effluent, 
acid rain, pesticides etc.) The basic question is: What programmes 
does the healthcare system promote to halt these developments? 
Human beings cannot and will not be healthy if other life species are 
sick, dying or unhealthy. There is an interdependence in the cosmos 
that must be respected and promoted. This is an area (ecological 
interdependence) which many people feel very helpless and unable 
to address and so they ignore it. Like ostriches we bury our heads in 
the sand. Very often those who do raise questions get marginalised 
by the society and labelled as "freaks". Why is the medical 
profession so silent? Forty per cent of the researchers in the world 
today are doing research on arms. Thisgreat resource of intelligence 
and capital could be diverted to make life more humane for the 
handicapped, the blind, the arthritic etc. We must challenge the 
priorities that our societies have developed which see billions of 
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dollars being channelled,to manufacture instruments of human and 
ecological destruction while people lack the resources to grow their 
food. 

Conclusion 

Healthcare is about the promotion of health, It is about working for a 
situation where everyone enjoys fullness of life. Within this vision 
everyone has a role to play. At a personal level we can evaluate our 
contribution by asking if those with whom we come in contact are 
more (or less) alive,as a result of our'encounter. This role requires 
that we be motivated and educated to recognise and respect the 
health dimensions of all facets of life. 

However most of the current thinking in our society sees the 
healthcare system in terms of curing illness. Since this aspect 
requires specialised training, skills and technology most of the 
resources are allocated to this dimension. While rec'ognising that 
this is an urgent and essential aspect of healthcare the challenge to 
decision-makers is to keep this aspect in perspective with the wider 
dimensions of promoting fullness of life. The commitment of society 
and in particular its policy makers to the promotion of health can be 
measured by the allocation of resources to the wider dimensions of 
healthcare in particular to prevention, education and community 
care. The over-all concern should be to ensure better health not 
necessarily more healthcare for society. 
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Question for Discussion 

1. 'Health is wealth' do you agree? 

2. What is your understanding of health? 

3. How should a healthcare system be measured? 

4. What is needed to encourage people to take an active part in 
promoting healthy life styles? 

5. What can you do to take more responsibility for your own 
health? 

6. What can you do to take more responsibility for the health of 
the community? 

7. List down all the institutions with which you come in contact 
every week. What can you do to promote health through these? 
What could these institutions do to promote the health of their 
employees and the people whom they serve? 

8. What are the major ecological concerns of your area? What can 
you do to improve the health of your environment? 
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Chapter Two 
HEALTHCARE IN THE REPUBLIC 

OF IRELAND TODAY 

INTRODUCTION' 

Healthcare became a major issue in the 1989 General Election. 
Cutbacks during the preceding years produced major public reaction 
and widespread political controversy about a whole spectrum of 
healthcare issues ranging from overcrowding in hospitals and long 
waiting lists to inadequate numbers of nurses and failure to develop 
community care services. Subsequently the new Government 
increased expenditure on healthcare as one of its first acts. By 
January 1990 the situation had again become so controversial that 
a motion of no confidence in the Minister for Health was proposed 
by Opposition parties in Dail Eireann. This motion was defeated. 
However, healthcare is likely to continue to be a major focus of 
attention in the years ahead. The Report of the Commission on 
Health Funding, published in September 1989 contains a long 
series of recommendations concerning the future. Many changes 
are being proposed from a variety of sources. 

Comparing Ireland's structure and financing with other countries 
is very difficult. Jean-Pierre Poull ier, the specialist in cross-country 
comparisons for the OECD says: "There are 24 countries in the 
OECD and 24 systems. Each of them will tell you that theirs is the 
best".2 Forcare of the elderly, the mentally ill and the handicapped, 
the plethora of different financing and delive·ry systems even within 
one country such as the UK make comparisons close to impossible. 
Some things, however, are clear. Those who believe that competition 
in supply automatically produces efficiency will find that it can 
produce the opposite. For example, in West Germany, where 
independent hospitals compete to serve the insured, virtually every 
clinic has a scanner - many of which lie around unused for much of 
the time. On the other hand, those who believe that having a system 
funded by taxation is the best way to control costs would find in 
Sweden that the opposite was the case - a tax funded system 
where, until recently, costs were rising sharply. 

The UK National Health Service is a very monolithic system where 
government controls not only funding but also I!lrgely provides the 
care through directly-owned hospitals. Other European countries 
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are moving firmly towards a tax-funded model. Italy is moving 
strongly in this direction. Spain and Portugal are also moving in this 
direction but to a lesser extent. Denmark has had a national health 
service for a long time. The USA spends more on health than any 
other country. It has federal and state healthcare systems for the 
elderly and the poor (Medicare and Medicaid). Yet 35 to 40 million 
Americans have either no or inadequate health insurance. The 
Professor of Medicine at Harvard University School, Howard Hiatt, 
says: "System is a misnomer. Healthcare for Americans is shaped 
by a jerry-built aggregate of institutions. Some overlap, some are 
redundant, some are separated by yawning gapsmedical tragedy 
stalks our nation. Millions have disease, disability, pain and anguish 
that could be prevented or relieved". 

Obviously there are very different structures and financing. 
However the questions that are being raised are very similar -
what do we mean by healthcare? How can greater equity be 
achieved? How can people have access regardless of ability to pay? 
How is the money to be raised? How should this money be allocated 
and on what should it be spent? How can the demand for services 
and the rising costs be controlled? These, too, are the questions 
which the Irish healthcare system is facing. On the answers which 
emerge will depend the shape of the healthcare services well into 
the next century. 

This chapter analyses health care in Ireland today. It seeks to 
outline how the healthcare service developed historically, where its 
resources come from and where they go and how decisions are 
made in the system. In doing this it will, hopefully, provide a basis for 
discussion on what is wrong with the system as it stands and what 
needs to be changed if we are to develop a system with a genuinely 
wholistic approach to healthcare. 

HISTORY 

Ireland's healthcare services have changed remarkably in this past 
century. They cover a much wider range today, cost a great deal 
more and are organised very differently to' what they .were a 
hundred years ago. 

During the nineteenth century control of infectious diseases 
("public health") and medical care of the very poor ("medical relief") 
became an increasing concern of the State. In the twentieth century 
we have seen this develop to a point where many people accept that 
the State has an obligation to ensure a high quality of healthcare for 
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the whole population. It is also widely accepted that access to 
healthcare should not be dependent on one's ability to pay for such 
service. 

A dispensary system was established in 1851 and remained 
largely in place until 1972 when it was replaced by the General 
Medical Service (GMS). In the dispensary system doctors received a 
salary for treating public patients. They were also entitled to treat 
and to charge private patients. Medical care and drugs were 
provided to people unable to pay the cost of medical care for 
themselves, or their dependents. After 1972 ihe GMS gave a choice 
of doctor and chemist to this group. This was aimed at reducing the 
distinctions between public and private patients. Participating 
doctors and chemists were paid a fee-per-item of service given 
under the scheme. 

Voluntary hospitals had begun in the eighteenth century aimed 
at providing relief for sick poor and training for healthcare personnel. 
These hospitals for the most part were located in Dublin, Belfast. 
Cork and Limerick. Some were established by lay people, others by 
religious orders of women. County infirmaries were established in 
the early nineteenth century. After the introduction ofthe Poor Law 
to Ireland in 1838, 163 workhouses were established and each of 
these had an infirmary for the sick poor. A new form of local taxation 
on property, called the Poor Rate, provided the funding for these. 
Today's system of county, district and geriatric hospitals was 
developed from these county and workhouse infirmaries. 

Whereas hospitals were a place of last resort for the very poor 
during the nineteenth century their role was changed dramatically 
with the discoveries of medical science in the twentieth century. 
Now admissions to hospital began to be seen as necessary for the 
treatment of many diseases even among the better off. By the 1930s 
voluntary hospitals were finding it very difficult to maintain their 
modern hospital treatment for the poor due to limited resources and 
the high cost of treatment and were being forced to rely more and 
more on paying patients. Government was facing major difficulties 
in developing modern hospitals. The Hospitals Sweepstake was 
established in 1930 and succeeded in providing large amounts of 
money to build, equip and develop hospitals. (We shall address the 
issue of private, public and voluntary hospitals later in this chapter). 
The 1966 White Paper3 and the Fitzgerald Report of 19684 both 
recommended a move towards providing fewer and larger hospitals. 
Other hospitals were to be downgraded or closed. There was major 
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resistance to the latter move. The late 1980s saw the closure of a 
number of these hospitals. 

Preventive services were a recognised part of healthcare policy 
during the nineteenth century. The Public Health (Ireland) Act of 
1878 provided for statutory regulation of water supplies, sewerage 
systems, food hygiene and infectious diseases. The Health Act of 
1947 updated this legislation. County Medical Officers were 
appointed in the 1920s and they helped to improve the preventive 
services. School medical services, limited maternity and child 
welfare schemes and some immunisation schemes were developed. 
Services aimed at eliminating tuberculosis developed slowly but a 
concerted campaign was begun in the 1940s. The Health Act of 
1953 expanded maternity and child care services. In the 1960s 
most public water supplies were fluoridated. Preventive pro
grammes were developed during the 1970s and 1980s to combat 
drug abuse, to control tobacco sales and advertising, to eradicate 
measles and to tackle AIDS. 

Psychiatric services were very primitive up to the 1940s but the 
Mental Treatment Act of 1945 produced a more flexible approach to 
this issue. Since the 1960s some community-based facilities have 
been developed. 

Over the years the health servic_es have.been closely.linked also 
with some social welfare services. Rehabilitation services and 
income maintenance schemes for the mentally and physically 
handicapped were established from the 1940s onwards. From the 
mid-1970s the Department of Health assumed responsibility for 
coordinating child care services and from the mid 1980s it has been 
responsible for the general welfare of travelling people. Some 
services for the elderly are also part of this Department's responsi
bility. 

In the context of recent discussions on eligibility for health care 
services it is interesting to note the historical development. Only the 
very poor were entitled to free medical services in the early years of 
this century. Free treatment for all tuberculosis patients was 
introduced in 1912. A school medical service was developed in the 
1920s and 1930s. Maternal and child welfare services where 
available were also provided without charge. The Health Act of 
1947 extended a comprehensive tuberculosis service to the entire 
population free of charge. The Health Act of 1953 provided for 85 
per cent of the population receiving hospital and specialist services 
for a nominal charge. This group was also eligible for free maternity 
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and infant services. The 1970 Health Act introduced a scheme to 
help those not entitled to General Medical Services to pay for drugs. 
The full cost of drugs was covered for people with certain long-term 
illnesses regardless of income. Free hospital treatment in public 
wards was extended to everyone in 1979. People on a certain 
income level were still liable for consultants fees. 

Consequently at present we have three categories of eligibility. 
The Report of the Commission on Health Funding (p.36) describes 
these as follows: 

Category 1: Persons who are unable without undue hardship to 
arrange services for themselves and their dependents 
and are issued with medical cards by the health 
boards. They have full eligibility for all health services. 
About 37 per cent of the popUlation are in this 
category. 

Category II: Persons, together with their dependents, whose 
income is below a specified limit. Whi.le entitled to 
free hospital treatment in public wards or as out
patients, they are not eligible for free general 
practitioner services or for drugs other than under 
some special schemes. (In 1987 a charge of £1 0 was 
introduced for each day's maintenance in a public 
hospital or out-patient visit, subject to a number of 
exclusions and limits. These charges do not apply to 
Category I). About 48 per cent of the population are in 
this category. 

Category III: Persons, together with their dependents, whose 
income is above the specified limit. Their entitlements 
are broadly similar to those of Category II, except that 
they are liable for consultants' fees. (Certain former 
Social Welfare voluntary contributors qualify for 
Category II eligibility although their income may be 
above the specified limit). About 15 per cent of the 
population are in this category. 

The Commission on Health Funding recommended that there 
should be two categories of eligibility instead of the present three. 
The lowest income group.should remain eligible for all necessary 
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services free of charge while others should be eligible for a group of 
publicly funded 'core' services (i.e. acute hospital care, long-term 
care and personal social services and welfare and continuing care 
services). The Commission also recommended that the medical card 
system should ensure that medical cards go to those in need and 
should follow broadly uniform criteria in different areas. Making 
equitable decisions in the area of eligibility is one of the main 
challenges facing policy makers in healthcare in Ireland at present. 

WHERE RESOURCES COME FROM 

Up to 1947 most of the public funding came from local taxation. At 
that time only 16% of the total cost of health services came from 
State grants. By 1970, 56% was coming from the State and by 1977 
this had risen to 94.5%. The introduction of pay-related health 
contributions in 1979 and major increases in public hospital 
charges for private accommodation have now reduced this figure to 
83%. In recent years Ireland has also received grants from the 
Eu'ropean Social Fund for rehabilitation services for the disabled 
and has been reimbursed by the European Community for health 
services provided to EC nationals. The attached table shows the 
sources of funding of net non-capital public health expenditure. 

TABLE 1 

Sources of funding of net non-capital public health 
. expenditure, 1987 

Exchequer Grants 
Health Contributions 
Hospital Charges and Other Income 
Receipts under EC Regulations etc. 

Source: Department of Health 

% 

82.7 
7.6 
7.6 

---Ll 
100.0 

Reproduced from the 'Report of the Commission on Health Funding', p.40. 
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The Voluntary Health Insurance Act of 1957 established the 
Voluntary Health Insurance Board. This Board provided a variety of 
insurance schemes for those not entitled to public hospital services 
as well as for those wishing to avail of private or semi-private care. 
These schemes now cover about 30% of the population. There are 
other private expenditures on healthcare as well. These can be 
divided into two categories - household and non-household ex
penditure. Both of these can only be estimated as definite data do 
not exist. In work done for the Commission on Health Funding, the 
Central Statistics Office estimated the total expenditure by house
holds in the State on doctors, dentists and opticians fees, hospital 
charges, medicines and other medical expenses at £224.7 million in 
1987. In work published by the IPA in 1990 this estimate has been 
increased to £290 million for 19875. The Commission on Health 
Funding draws on the Tussing study to estimate non-household 
private expenditure at £5 million in 1987. This consists principally 
of a few small insurance schemes operating under licence and 
some employers who provide or finance medical care directly for 
their staff. These expenditures are included in the outline of overall 
health expenditure in Table 2. 

The Commission on Health Funding recommended that healthcare 
services should continue to be primarily tax-funded and publicly 
regulated but there should be a complimentary role for private 
funding. The form public funding should take is likely to remain a 
bone of contention. The Commission recommended that it should 
be through general taxation. Others would argue that a 'compulsory 
national health insurance' approach would be more appropriate 
because, among other things, it would make clear the.link between 
demand for services and the cost of providing these services. This 
particular discussion may well re-emerge as the constraint of the 
national debt and the calls for tax reductions will combine to put the 
Government's annual healthcare budget under increasing pressure. 

WHERE RESOURCES ARE SPENT 

The Report of the Commission on Health Funding provides the most 
comprehensive estimates available of overall health expenditure in 
Ireland. We reproduce this table in full. 
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TABLE 2 
- --~ .. --- -~- -------.--

ESTIMATED OVERALL HEALTH EXPEN~rruRE (Cm) SELECTED YEARS. 1960· 
1987 

1960 1970 1975 1980 1083 1985 1987 

Health Net Non-capital 
Expenditure' 19.5 72.8 ~42.6 70 1.0 lO33,D 1219 a 1221.5 

European Social Fund' 0.0 0.0 0.6 B.2 ;>07 18,6 18.3 

National Lonery' 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 00 3.5 

Treatment Bene/its· 0.4 1.0 2.B 6.3 12.5 hi 6 15.7 

Nel Public Non-capilsl I 
Expenditure 19.9 73,8 2-16,0 715.5 ">""1 1?~_2 1260.0 

Health CaQilal Exoondilure" O.B 3.7 10.0 35.0 530 5.''' -~ 
Net Total Public Expenditure 20.7 77.5 2560 750.5 11192 1317 ') 1317.6 

VHI Expendituro' 0.3 2.B B.7 30.9 S"' 3 1 17 .: ISO 1 

Other ~on-Household Private 

Exponditure' 0.1 0.3 ,-0 2.9 " '0 5.0 

Household Exponditure' 10.1 25.6 0<.4 79.7 142,9 201.0 j 2247 

Total Private Expenditure 10:5 28.7 ..... 1 113.5 2285 3?J.: ! ]79,1l 

TOlal Expendilure 31.2 106:2 300.1 864.0 1347,7 1636,3 1697.4 

As Porcontsge 01 GOP: % % % % % % % 

Total Public 3.3 4.B 6.B B.O 7.6 7.1 6,7 

Total Privata 1.7 1.8 1.2 1.2 1.6 I 7 1.9 

TOlal 5.0 6.6 8.01 92 9.2 8 BI 8.6 

As Porceritsgo of GNP.-

Total Public 3.2 4.7 6.7 B.3 8.3 7.9 7.4 

Total Private 1.6 1.7 1.2 13 1.7 1.9 2.1 

Total 4.B 6.< 7.91 9.6 10.0 9.B 9.5 

Sources 

1. DQpartment 01 Health, 1960 Bnd 1970 Brc bascd on financial year data. 

2_ Depanment of Health, 

3_ Allocated to community hoaUh services and tne Health Education Ouroau. 

4 Department 01 Social Welfare, adjusted to inctud() allowance o! 10% 10' 
administrative costs (see'texl), 1960 and 1970 Bre based on financia! year 
data. 

5. Department 01 HeaUh, 1960 and 1970 are basad on ~inancial year d.:na. 

6. VHI Annual R_sports - sum 01 claims expenditure and adminis:ralion costs 
for year beginning' March. 

7_ Extrapolated from Tussing's 1980 estimate (soe tOxl) 

8. esc estimates of household expenditure on medic.al Goods and services 
nel of refunds under health insurance and drug subsiCl,( schemes. 

Reproduced from the Report of the Commission on Health Funding, 
p,43. 
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This table shows that net total public expenditure on healthcare 
rose from £20.7 million in 1960 to £1,317.6 million in 1987. Total 
private expenditure had risen in the same period from £1 0.5 million 
to £379.8 million. As a percentage of Gross National Product (GNP) 
the total public expenditure rose from 3.2% in 1960 to a peak of 
8.3% in the early 1980s and fell back to 7.4% by 1987. Total private 
expenditure declined from 1.6% of GNP in 1960 to 1.3% in 1980. 
This rose to 2.1 % by 1987 .In 19879.5% of GNP was being spent on 
healthcare. [It is important to note that the costs of interest 
payments on foreign borrowings are, among other things, deducted 
from GDP to give us the true GNP figure. Consequently, the 
percentage of GNP being absorbed by healthcare expenditure gives 
us a belter picture of the demands being made by healthcare on the 
real resources available in the economy] 

It is clear that the trend in private expenditure on healthcare has 
been quite different to that of public expenditure. As public 
expenditure grew dramatically private expenditure showed only a 
marginal increase. However, this is not the whole picture. While 
table 2 has deducted the income received by public hospitals for 
private accommodation, no account has been taken of the cost of 
income tax relief. Again we draw on the Report of the Commission 
on Health Funding. Tables 3 and 4 give the details. When tax relief is 
taken into account we find that in 19877.6% of GNP was spent on 
public healthcare expenditure while the real private expenditure 
was 1.9% of GNP. 

TABLE 3 , 

COST OF INCOME TAX RELIEF 

1980 1983 1_ 1987· 

(Em) (Em) (Em) (Em) 
VHI Premia 6.0 19.5 35.6 41.4 
Unreimbursed Medical Expenses 0.5 0.8 2.2 2.4 

Total 6.5 20.3 37.8 43.8 

Source: 1980 and 1983: Minister for r::-inance (Parliamentary Question, 7 April 
1987) 
1986 and 1987: Revenue Commissioners . 

. Preliminarv 
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.' 
TABLE 4. 

BREAKDOWN OF HEALTH EXPENDITURE ADJUSTED FOR TAX REUEF 

1980 1983 1986 1987 

(em) '(em) (em) «(m) 

Net Totat Pubtlc Expenditure (Table 4.1.) 750.5 " 19.2 1312.9 1317.6 

Add cost of Tax Relief 6.5 20.3 37.8 43:8 

Adjusted Public Expenditure 757.0 1139.5 1350.7 1361.4 

As percentage of GOP 8.1 7.8 7 .• 6.9 

As percentage 01 GNP 8.4 8.' 8.3 7.6 

Total Private Expenditure (Table 4.1J 113.5 228.5 323,4 379.8 

Deduct Tax Relief 6.5 20.3 37.8 43.8 

Adjusted private Expenditure 107.0 208.2 285.6 336.0 

As percentage of -GOP 1.1 1.' 1.5 L7 

As percentsge of GNP 1.2 1.5 1.7 1.9 

Reproduced from Report of the Commission on Health Funding. 
p.45. 

Tax relief. however. is only one of the ways in which the private 
sector of healthcare is subsidised by the State. Tussing in his study 
wrote "Public hospitals are today built and expanded on the basis of 
state capital grants. The pay of junior doctors. nurses. other 
professional and non-professional staff comes from the state. 
These facilities are put at the disposal of consultant specialists. to 
use for their private patients. without charge to the doctor. It is 
understood to be an implicit part of the remuneration of consultant 
specialists who work in public hospitals that the consultant's 
private patients will be served by hospital equipment and staff".6 
Since Tussing wrote this in 1985 consultants have been asked to 
pay a fee for these services. There has been some argument on 
whether or not these fees are being paid directly by consultants or 
whether they are. in some cases at least. being deducted from the 
public money paid to public hospitals. This issue together with the 
whole area of payment of consultants are among the issues 
discussed by the Review Body on Higher Remuneration in the Public 
Sector. 
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Breakdown of Public Non-Capital Expenditure 

When we look more closelyat the areas in which the Department of 
Health spends its (non-capital) money Table 5 shows us the details 
under seven headings as formulated by the Department itself. 

TABLE 5 

Composition of Department of Health Non-capital Expenditure 
(£m) 

1976' 1980 1983 1986 1987 1989 
(est) 

.% % % % % % 

Community Protecti~n 2.1 1.8 1.5 1.6 1.5 1.5 
Community Health 15.5 12.3 12:8 13.7 14.1 14.6 
Community Welfare 5.8 6.4 7.6 7.7 7.8 7.9 
Psychiatric Services 13.5 12.8 12.0 12.4 12.0 11.4 
::?ervices for the Handicapped 7.6 8.2 9.9 9.8 10.1 10.2 
General Hospitals 48.0 538 51.2 49.9 49.7 49.5 
Support Programme2 7.5 4.8 5.0 4.9 4.8 4.9 

Gross Non·Capital 290.6 732.0 1090.5 1298.7 1320.0 
(100%1 (100%) (100%1 (100%1 (100%1 100% 

Income 16.0 31.0 57.5 79.7 98.5 

Net Non·Capital 274.6 701.0 1033.0 1219.0 1221.5 

The figures show each programme as a percentage of gross 
expenditure. 

1 Information in this format is not available for any year prior to 1976. 

2 Including central and local administration, research, super
annuation and finance charges. 

Source: Department of Health. 

Extrapolated from Report of the Commission on Health Funding p. 
46. The 1989 figures taken from the IPA Health Fact Sheet 2/90 
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Notes on Table 5 

Community Protection: Child health examinations; food hygiene; 
health education. 
Community Health: GMS (Choice of Doctor) scheme; drugs refund 
scheme; home nursing services; dental services etc. 
Community Welfare: Cash grants to disabled persons; child care 
services; meals and home help services. 
Psychiatric: Diagnosis. care and prevention of psychiatric con
ditions. 
Handicapped: Homes. day centres and rehabilitation services to 
the physically and mentally handicapped. 
General Hospitals: Services in acute and long-stay hospitals 
ambulance services. 
General Support: Administration and research. 

When we look at Table 5 we see that about 70% of the total. non
capital expenditure goes on institutional services(the entire General 
Hospitals Programme and the major part of the Psychiatric and 
Handicapped Services). These services also account for almostthe 
total capital programme for healthcare. 

Healthcare is highly labour-intensive and so we find in Table 6 
that pay accounted for·62A%ofthe total non-capital"budget ofthe 
Department of Health in 1987. 

TABLE 6 

PERCENTAGE BREAKDOWN OF DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH GROSS 
NON-CAPITAL EXPENDITURE. 1987 

Pay 
Medicines 
Other Medical Supplies 
Non~Medical Supplies. Maifltcnance elC 
Grants.and Allowances 
Othor 

TOTAL 

Source Dopartmenl'ol Hcallh 

30 

% 
62.4 

8.9 
'.8 
7.8 

10.0 
6.5 

100.0 



Notes on Table 6 

Pay: All remuneration to employees of public hospitals, health 
boards and other publicly funded agencies. All payments in respect 
of those holding public contracts, e.g. consultants and GPs. 
Medicines: All drugs and medicines supplied through the public 
system (e.g. hospitals, medical card holders, drugs refund scheme 
etc.) 
Other Medical Supplies: Medical consumables (x-rays, syringes, 
needles) medical equipment. 
Non-Medical Supplies: Provisions, energy, cleaning, maintenance 
etc. 
Grants and Allowances: Payments to disabled persons; grants'to 
voluntary agencies providing health-related services. 
Other: Office expenses, transport a nd sundries. 

When we look more closely at the numbers employed in the public 
health services we find these increased from 50,000 to 66,000 in 
the 1977/81 period and have declined since then to 56,357. The 
exact figures are given in Table 7. Table 8 gives more details on 
medical practitioners, dentists and nurses. 

TABLE 7 

EMPLOYMENT IN TIlE PUBLIC HEALTIl SERVICES 

1977 1981 1984 1986 1987 1988 

Medical. Dental. 

Paramedical and Nursing 26.219 38.B11 40.052 39.522 36.518 35.181 

Catering. Housekeeping. 

Maintenance elc. 17.342 12.B76 13.200 12.992 11.873 11,090 

Clerica1 and -

Administrative 4,496 6.143 7.313 7.333 7.158 7,044 

Other 2.554 2.682 2,512 2.617 2.542 2,4~ 

TOTAL SO.611 66.060' 63.077 62.464 58,091 56.357 

SOURCE: Department of Heallh 
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TABLE 8 

MEDICAL PRACTITIONERS, DENTISTS & NURSES EMPLOYED IN IRELAND 

1961 1971 1981 1966 

Medical Practitioners 2,395 3.530 5.119 5.588 
Dentists 564 657 860 972 
Nurses 14,730 16.794 29.512 32.284 
SOURCE: Census of Population (figures exclude those not at work) 

Reproduced from the Report of the Commission on Health Funding 
p.53. 

The growth in healthcare expenditure has obviously been quite 
dramatic. When these figures are adjusted for inflation we find that 
Department of Health net. non-capital expenditure doubled in the 
19605. trebled to 1975. quadrupled to 1980. stabilised until 1984 
and has been in slight decline since then. 
Other factors have also' contributed to growth in spending in this 
area. Our population has grown by 700,000 since 1960. People are 
using the health services more than in the past, for example. the 
viSiting rate per patient undenhe Ghoice-of-Doctor.scheme .. rose 
from 5.27 in 1973 to 6.49 in 1987. Medical technology has also 
changed and the scope of healthcare has expanded. It was quite 
clear, however, that the pace of growth in public expenditure on 
healthcare witnessed in the 1960s and 1970s could not be 
maintained. The failure to continue this rate of expansion has, in 
turn, led to an increased perception of the healthcare sector as 
failing to meet the ever-growing demands on its services. 

While analysing the expenditure on healthcare in Ireland it is 
worthwhile to place it in an international context. There are some 
difficulties with doing this as countries vary on what they classify as 
'health services'. The OECD has tried to standardise the comparative 
figures as much as possible. This results in the OECD data not being 
directly comparable to published Irish statistics. Table 9 shows the 
total health expenditure as a proportion of GOP for EC countries and 
four other OECD countries. 
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Table 9 

Total health expenditure as a proportion of GDP selected years. 

Country 1960 1970 1980 1984 1987 

EC12 % % % % % 

Belgium 3.4 4.0 6.1 7.2 7.2 
Denmark 3.6 6.1 6.8 6.4 6.0 
France 4.3 6.1 8.5 8.5 8.5 
Gennany 4.7 5.5 7.9 8.1 8.1 
Greece 2.9 4.0 4.2 4.5 5.2 
Ireland 4.0 5.6 8.5 8.0 7.4 
Italy 3.9 5.5 6.8 6.7 7.2 
Luxembourg NA 4.8 6.7 6.5 7.5 
Netherlands 3.9 6.0 8.2 8.3 8.5 
POrlugal NA NA 5.9 6.3 6.4 
Spain NA 4.1 5.9 6.0 6.0 
Unned Kingdom 3.9 4.5 5.6 6.2 6:0 

Other Countries 

Australia 5.2 5.7 7.4 7.9 8.4 
Canada 5.5 7.2 7.3 8.4 8.8 
Japan 3.0 4.4 6.4 6.6 8.8 
USA 5.3 7.6 9.5 10.4 11.2 

Source: Measu"ng Health care I 960· I 983. OECO. Pa"s. I 985 (for I 960- 1980) 
and updated data suppiied by OECD (I 984 and·,987). 

Note: The data for Ireland is based on the OECD's method of claSSifying health 
expenditure which is not directly comparable to published Irish statistics. 

Reproduced from IPA Health Fact Sheet 3/90, 1990. 

This table shows that Irish total health expenditure as a proportion 
of GDP has not risen quite as fast as in some other EC countries. 
However it still ranks as the fifth highest among these twelve 
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countries. However when one calculates the total health spending 
per capita Ireland slips down the ladder. Table 10 provides the 
information on health spending and GOP per capita. 

Table 10 

Health spending and GOP per capita. 

1987 19B7 19B7 Compound Annual 
Growth Rate 

1970- 54 

Total Heahh Tolal Heallh GDP Tolal Health GDP 
Spending Spending percapila Spending per capita 
per capita as a %01 GDP per capila 

$ % $ % % 

USA 2.051 11.2 lB.338 11.3 B.6 
Germany 1.474 8.1 13.323 12.0 9.0 
Canada 1.405 B.B 17.211 10.3 9.2 
Japan 1.351 6.8 13.182 13.4 10.2 
France 1.347 B.5 12.803 12.4 9.2 
Australia 1.29B 8.4 12.612 11.0 B.5 
Netherlands 1.233 8.5 12.252 11.1 B.2 
Denmark 1.lBO 6.0 13.329 9.0 B.7 

_B,elgium 1.048 7.2 11.B02 12.6 9.1 
Italy 953 ~ 7.2- -12,254 10.9 - B.B 
Uni1ed Kingdom 712 6:0 12.340 10.6 8.4 
Ireland 618 7.4 7.541 12.3 9.5 
Spain 447 6.n B.681 11.6 9.0 
Portugal 230 6:. 6.297 N/A NJA 
Greece 198 5.2 6.363 10.6 9.6 

s.....o.oeco 
Noto: OEeD USD GOP Purchasing POwsr PariDos 10 eoovol110 common cutJuncy (US DulIar.». As In Figuru I, rho data lor rroland i:s nol 
directly comparable 10 published Irish starislic:s. 

Reproduced from IPA Health Fact Sheet 3/90. 1990. 

This table shows that richer countries tend to spend more per 
capita on healthcare. It also shows that total health spending per 
capita had been rising faster than GOP at least until the mid-1980s. 
This process could not be sustained indefinitely. As the expansion 
in healthcare spending slowed down. major decisions had to be 
made. In Ireland it was the poor who suffered most from the 
decisions made by Government. Access became much more difficult 
for those unable to pay for services. We now move on to examine 
how decisions are made in the Irish healthcare system. 
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HOW DECISION.-MAKING IS ORGANISED 

The Department of Health outlined the general structure of Ireland's 
healthcare system in its publication 'Health - The Wider Dimen
sions' (1986).1 Figure 1 reproduces this outline in diagram form. 

Figure 1 

THE GENERAL STRUCTURE OF IRELAND'S 
HEALTH CARE SYSTEM 

INTERNATI()\I:AL 
ORGANiSATIONS 

MINISTER FOR 
HEALTHANO 

OEPARTMENT or 
HEALTH 

COMHAIRt.E NA 
nOSPIOEAL 

.HOSPITAI- COUNCIU 
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The Department of Health assists the Minister in formulating policy. 
drawing up programmes to implement policies. allocating and 
accounting for funds. assessing the effectiveness of the service as 
well as in addressing the international dimensions of healthcare 
services. A number of executive boards (such as the Health 
Research Board and the Blood Transfusion Service Board) operate 
at national level. Comhairle na nOspideal is responsible for regulat
ing the appointments of consultant medical staff and senior 
registrars in hospitals. There are advisory bodies on a variety of 
i sues such as Drugs and the Aged. There are professional 
registration bodies such as the Medical Council and Bord Altranais. 

The Health Boards are responsible for administering the public 
healthcare services. Voluntary hospitals for the most part are 
funded directly by the Department of Health and have very little 
relationship with the Health Boards. The Minister and Department 
of Health determine priorities for the Health Boards and are very 
involved in management and financial control. Each Health Board is 
divided into three broad programmes: community care services. 
general hospital services and special hospital services (i.e. catering 
for the mentally ill and the mentally handicapped). 

The Commission on Health Funding evaluated this structure and 
cOllcluded that it had a number of weaknesses: 

(i) it 'confuses political and executive functions. and therefore 
undermines both; 

(ii) it fails to achieve a proper balance between national and local 
decision 
making; 

(iii) the decision-making process does not provide a sufficient role 
for information and evaluation; 

(iv) accountability within the structure is inadequate; 
(v) there is insufficient integration of related services; and 
(vi) there is inadequate effective representation of the interests of 

individual patients and clients within the structure. 
In place of the present structure the Commission on Health 

Funding recommended the structure outlined in Figure 2 should be 
put in place. (Report page 162). 
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Figure 2: The Proposed Administrative Structure 
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In an appendix we include the detailed recommendations on this 
structure which the Commission on Health Funding made. In 
summary the Commission's recommendations separate the political 
and executive functions, The Minister for Health and his/her 
Department would concentrate on policy. The new Health Services 
Executive Authority would be responsible for managing the services 
and for allocating funds. Area General Managers would replace 
Health Board CEOs and be responsible for service delivery in each 
region. Health Council's would replace the present Health Boards 
and they would have a representative rather than an executive role. 
These Councils would not include professional.representatives. The 
proposed new Performance AudH Un',t would help the Minister to 
assess the overall effectiveness of the service. The whole question 

The whole question of what would be the best structure in the 
healthcare system remains a contentious issue. The Commission's 
Report seeks to tackle the key problems identified in the present 
structure. We believe that a genuine public debate is needed on this 
issue. We also believe that any restructuring should ensure 
genuine local participation in the decision-making processes. We 
do not believe that the present structure enables such participation 
to emerge. One final point should also be borne in mind -
bureaucracies tend to support their own ongoing existence and very 
often this becomes the focal pointof their·activities.The healthcare 
bureaucracy in Ireland is large. Care must.be taken to ensure that 
new structures service the real 'health' needs of the community. 

HOW DECISIONS ARE MADE IN DELIVERING MEDICAL 
CARE 

The medical care system in Ireland has four levels and this has been 
outlined by Dale Tussing in his study on 'Irish Medical Care 
Resources'." Figure 3 is taken from that study. 
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Figure 3: Levels of the Medical Care System 

Fourth Leve 1: Special hospital and 
nursing home care 
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Third Leve 1: in-patient acute 
hospital care 
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Second Level: out-patient specialist 
care 
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At the first level people generally enter the system by going to a 
general practitioneL Most go no furtheL But some are referred to a 
specialist (second level), Tussing's study showed that 7,1 % of 1980 
GP consultations resulted in a referral to another doctoL In some 
situations, however, people may enter the system at the second 
level by going directly to a specialist e,g, paediatrician, gynae
cologist, obstetrician or psychiatrist- In recent years a growing 
number enter the system through casualty department in hospitals, 

Although the direct cost of G.P. services is not a very high 

39 



proportion of the total expenditure on healthcare. GP decisions are 
responsible for a very substantial proportion of the expenditure. 
(Likewise specialists who refer patients bear none of the subsequent 
costs). Until March. 1989. GPs were paid on a fee-per-item basis. 
They are now being paid largely on the basis of capitation. weighted 
by reference to demographic and geographic factors. with fees for a 
number of specified procedures. This new arrangement needs to be 
monitored to ensure that patients' needs are properly serves. 

Second level care is usually provided in a clinic or office located at 
a hospital. by the consultant specialist or by a junior hospital doctor 
working under the specialist"s direction. GP consulting rates are 
not high by international standards but referral rates to specialists 
are very high. Consultants are paid for services to public patients 
under the terms of the Common Contract for Consultant Medical 
Staff. This was introduced in 1981. This contract provides for the 
payment to each consultant of an annual salary which is intended to 
take account of his continuing responsibility for his patients in 
addition to the scheduled commitment. The basic salary provides for 
a 33-hour scheduled commitment and for an estimated 10 hours 
extra for work which may be required to complete work begun 
during the scheduled period. (This latter portion is paid irrespective 
of whether or not these additional hours. are worked). There are 
additional payments for periods ·on-call' and for emergency call 
outs. A deduction is made from the actual salary paid to each 
consultant to take account of the estimated time spent treating 
private patients during their scheduled public commitment. This 
deduction varies from 10 to 20 per cent depending on the specific 
speciality or the area. 

People with Category 111 eligibility (about 15% of the population) 
are not entitled to treatment as public patients of a consultant. They 
pay their consultant directly. They are also liable for the fees of other 
consultants such as radiologists. pathologists and anaesthetists 
who may be involved in any way in their investigation or treatment. 
Many people with Category 11 eligibility choose to become private 
patients of the consultant of their choice and so become liable for 
the fees of other consultants involved in their case. There is no 
restriction on the fees which a consultant may charge. However the 
amount which the insured patients may recoup from the VHI is 
limited to a scale of maximum fees for each type of procedure. The 
Commission on Health Funding concluded thatthe present common 
contract for consultants is unsatisfactory in some respects. They 
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recommended that it should be changed to allow for an agreed 
system of monitoring lhe public time commitment of consultants 
and should be more flexible to reflect local circumstances. They also 
recommend that the contracts should be on a fixed term basis in 
future, that private practice at another hospital should take place 
only with the agreement of the employing public hospital and that 
health insurers should seek to negotiate maximum chargeable fees 
with consultants. 

The role of consultants is central to the present structure. It has 
major implications for other levels of the service. Claims have been 
made that the present payment structure provides consultants with 
a greater incentive to treat private patients who can afford,!o pay 
rather than to treat public patients. The Commission on Health 
Funding tried to address this issue in its recommendations. We 
believe hard decisions are now required. 

The third level ofthe medical care system consists of acute or 
general hospitals. The ideaLsituation is that patients enter hospital 
as in-patients only on the basis of a referral by a specialist. In 
practice however, there has been a growing admission through 
casualty departments in the last few years. There are different kinds 
of hospitals. Table 11 outlines these, giving the most recent 
statistics (1987). There have been some hospital closures since 
1987. 
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Table 11 

ACUTE· HOSPITAL STATISTICS 19B7 

I AYOraQ8 

Number dUfIIUon 

01 Number PBtlenl1 of llay 

Health Board Hospilals ho"s-pilafs of bed" iKhl!JrQ'ed (day.) 

Regional 10 2.775 112,493 7.5 
Counl} 22 3,131 137.352 6.' 
District (Short·slay onry) 18 696 8.543 21.2 
Fever I 

I 
150 3.008 12.8 

OrthopaedIC 3 309 6.121 12.1 

TOTAL 54 1.061 267.517 7.5 

Public Voluntary Hospilal" 
General (Teaching) " ~.587 117,917 8.3 
General (Non- T eacr-.ing) 6 665 35.400 68 
Malerni1y • 764 42.151 '.7 
Paedialric 3 SIl' 27,644 5.0 
Cancer 3 232 '.982 11.8 

Eye and Ear 2 196 6.594 '.6 
Orthopaedic • 418 4.185 30.' 
Conage 2 67 8<6 24,8 

TOTAL 38 6,11'3 239.7,1.9 7.5 

ALL ACUTE PUBLIC HOSPITALS 92 IJ.n4 507.236 7.5 

PRIVATE HOSPITALS· 16 1.a17 53;192 7.6 

Sources: Hospilal In.Patient Sralistics 1'-961)_ (Department 01 Health) (Public 
Hospilalsl 

Conference 01 MarOr Religious Superiors (Private Hospitals) and from a 
number or inalvidual private hospitals . 

• Excludes one lor.profil private hospilal. Average duration 01 stay excludes 

two private hospitals. 

Reproduced from the Report of the Commission on Health Funding, 
p.230. 

When we look at the ownership and funding of hospitals three 
categories can be identified: 
(i) Health board hospitals are owned and funded by the health 

boards which, in turn, receive their funding annually from the 
Department of Health. The allocation of available funds be
tween the hospitals in an area is determined by the relevant 
health board; 
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(ii) Voluntary public hospitals receive annual funding directly 
from the Department of Health, acting as agent for the health 
boards, and this accounts for almost all of their income. Some 
are owned and operated by religious orders, others are 
incorporated by charter or statute and work under boards 
which, in many instances, are appointed by the Minister for 
Health; 

(iii) Private hospitals are owned and managed privately and receive 
no direct funding from the State. 

Table 12. outlines the expenditure on acute general hospitals for 
1987. 

Table 12 

EXPENDITURE ON ACUTE GENERAL HOSPITALS, 1987 

Regional Hospitals 

Public Vofuntary Hospitals 

County Hospitals 

District Hospitals 

A~bulance Services 

Current Expenditure 

Le!?,s Income 1rom Maintenance Charges 

Add 

Net Current Expenditure 

Capital Expenditure 

Total Net Expenditure 

Source: Department of Health 

tm 
151.8 

259.7 

125.1 

26.0 

17.5 
580.1 

38.4 

541.7 

45.6 

587.3 

Reproduced from the Report of the Commission on Health Funding 
p.231. 

All public hospital services are provided free of charge to medical 
card holders (Category 11). People in Category 11 are entitled to 
accommodation, ancillary services and consultant" care, subject 
only to a charge of £1 0 per day up to a maximum of 100 in any 
particular year. Category 111 patients also have these entitlements 
except they have to pay for consultants' fees. We have seen already 
that general hospitals are the single most expensive area of the 
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health services. Consequently, it is not surprising that much 
argument surrounds this sector. The major arguments have focused 
on the question of access (the common perception is that those 
opting for private care are able to obtain admission more quickly 
than those using the public system) and on the question of the 
taxpayer paying part of the cost for a 'private' patient in a public 
hospital. In addressing these major issues the Commission on 
Health Funding recommended there should be a common admis
sions policy including a common waiting list for public and private 
patients in public hospitals. Access would be on the basis of 
medically established priority a nd not on the basis of whether or not 
one opted for private care. The Commission also recommended that 
patients using public hospitals should be obliged to choose between 
public and private care and those choosing private care should bear 
the full cost. In looking at the role of public hospitals the Commission 
concluded that specific roles and catchment areas should be 
designated for all public hospitals and that they should receive 
global budgets for an agreed level of service. 

The fourth level of medical care consists of long-stay or special 
hospitals, nursing home and other residential facilities. Included in 
these would be long-stay geriatric units. Health Board geriatric 
hospitals/homes had a·total of 7,302 beds in1986: In the same year 
Health Board welfare homes had a total of 1,509 beds and private 
nursing homes a total of 6,422. This gives an overall total of 15,233 
beds in this area. The actual figure may be a little higher as some 
private nursing homes do not respond to the Department of Health 
questionnaires. There are also about 3,600 elderly people in 
psychiatric hospitals for more than a year (based on Department of 
Health estimates). While the number of people aged 65 or more will 
increase moderately over the next twenty years, the numbers 
reaching advanced old age will increase more rapidly. Consequently 
the demands on services for the elderly will increase accordingly. 

Also included in this fourth level of medical care are psychiatric 
hospitals, special residential centres, hostels and supervised 
lodgings for mentally handicapped people. In 1985 the places 
available for mentally handicapped in these categories totalled 
7,903. Recent projections based on the 1986 Census suggest a fall 
of 1.5% in demand between 1986 and 1996 and by almost 8% 
between 1996 and 2011. Admission to psychiatric hospitals and 
units in 1986 totalled 29,392 while over 9,000 patients were 
resident for more than a year. 
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In conclusion we believe that the decision-making processes in the 
healthcare system need to be restructured to ensure that the 
dimensions of health outlined in chapter one of this book are all 
included when decisions are being made about how money is to be 
spent or how people are to have access. We also believe that these 
decision-making processes should enable people participate, both 
individually and at community level in shaping the decisions that 
effect them. 

COMMUNITY CARE 

For a considerable time it has been the stated objective of Govern
ments in Ireland to alter the balance of healthcare provision away 
from hospital and institutional care and towards community care 
services. In the Department of Health's discussion document 
'Health - The Wider Dimensions' the importance of community 
care and the desirability of this shift were emphasised. Despite the 
rapid growth in public expenditure on healthcare during the 1970s 
and early 1980s, the community care component of the health 
services has remained relatively underdeveloped. 

The National Economic and Social Council (NESC) published a 
study of community care services in November 1987 9 The main 
finding· of that report was that little progress had been made. In 
particular it found that: 

community care services still remain underdeveloped relative 
to the hospitals and institutional sector; 
resources have not been re-allocated within the health 
services; . 
specific types of services for the elderly, children, the 
disabled/handicapped have not been generally planned and 
implemented; 
there is considerable regional variation in the provision of 
services. 

The absence of a resource shift towards community care is not 
due to the recent retrenchment in public health expenditure. The 
share of the community care programme in overall health expenditure 
remained broadly constant over the period 1970 to 1987 (cITable 5). 
During this period total health expenditure as a proportion of 
national income doubled. Looking at specific areas, the NESC report 
came to the following conclusions: 
* In relation to some categories of community carepersonne/(for 

example, public health nurses and social workers) there are 
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significant variations between regions in the level of provision 
relative to need. 

• Where norms have been established for the level of services 
the actual provision in some cases falls short of the norms. 

• There is considerable diversity between regions in the provision 
of Child Health Services and their coverage is deficient. In 
1984, attendance at Child Development clinics was 51 % of 
total births; the School Health Service covered 40% of schools 
and 24% of (Primary) pupils in the 1980-84 period. 

• Social work and related services for children and families, 
although still very unevenly developed, have improved some
what. This is reflected in a declining use of residential services 
and an increased use of social work, day fostering, long term 
fostering etc. However, the legislative framework for child care 
has not been updated. 

• Public health nursing, an important service for the elderly, is 
under increasing pressure. Home helps, a potentially important 
domiciliary service for the elderly, is available to only a minority 
of persons. Also there is marked under-provision of Day 
Centres, Day Hospitals, and Geriatric Assessment Units. 

• The N ESC report, Major Issues in Planning Services for 
Mentally and Physically Handicapped Persons (published in 
198'0), was used as a benchmark against·which·to-measure 
developments in services for this group. Little development has 
taken place. 

General themes of the report are the inadequate management 
and planning of the services, the lack of proper statutory-vol untary 
co-ordination and the serious deficiencies in information. 

Given the often restated need for emphasis on community care, 
the slow pace of progress is a cause of extreme concern. In NESC's 
view, there are four issues to be considered in attempting to shift 
the balance of health care towards community care. 

Firstly, complementarity. Care in the community and family will 
not simply happen. It can be facilitated if services are provided 
which complement and support the care given by the family, the 
community and voluntary organisations. Families, for instance, may 
require access to services such as nursing, meals on wheels, home 
helps and other services if they are to sustain care for dependent 
relatives in their homes and communities. 

Secondly, incentives and eligibility. The stated policy intention to 
encourage non-institutional care and discourage unnecessary 
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hospital utilization should be reflected in the structure of entitle
ments to services and in the financing of services. At present the 
system of entitlement to many important community care services 
is limited and ad hoc (social work, meals on wheels, home helps) 
and until recently there was virtually universal access to the more 
expensive hospital and institutional services. In general, the in
centives which face both the consumers and suppliers of medical 
care encourage utilisation of hospital care relative to community 
care. These incentives arise from: (i) the eligibility system which 
is biased towards hospitalisation; (ii) the greater supply of 
institutional care relative to community care services and (iii) the 
system of private health insurance which is also largely geared to 
hospital services. 

If community care is to be developed it will require greater and 
more standardised access to community care services and diminish
ed incentives to use hospital care. In addition, there is a need to give 
profesSional care workers earmarked budgets with specific responsi
bility to develop alternative 'packages' of home based services and 
care, and to minimise utilisation of hospital care. 

Thirdly, models of service provision. Little progress has been 
made in defining the exact types of services which are required in 
the community for the elderly, the disabled and handicapped, and 
children. It is necessary for the Department of Health to design 
specific services and schemes for community care, and to ensure 
that the schemes become available on an equal basis throughout all 
the Health Board regions. 

Fourthly, significant improvements in the management of 
services are required. These improvements relate to information 
and planning, and management. In regard to information, there is 
an urgent need to collate detailed costs data, and in particular to 
identify the specific kinds of services which are more economical for 
particular clients (such as the elderly, or children). More generally, 
comprehensive management information systems should be deploy
ed in the community care services. In the whole area of manage
ment. information and planning it is also important that community 
care be coordinated with other services. 

In relation to management the NESC Report concluded that the 
local, area-based community care teams should function in a multi
disciplinary way; the specific disciplines within these teams (com
munity nursing, social work, and so on) should have autonomy and 
responsibility and should be accountable for resources used and the 
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attainment of objectives. Further. the organisational structure of 
Health Board programmes which has Community Care, Special 
Hospital Care and General Hospital Care, should be reviewed. In the 
view of NESC, the structure should be designed to achieve the 
following: 

Effective re-allocation of resources to community based services 
- such as a re-allocation obviously requires co-ordinated action 
at central as well as at local level; 
Elimination of the wide disparities between regions in the nature 
and quality of community care services - such regional disparities 
are inconsistent with the centralised financing of the Health 
services; 
Design and implementation of workable, practical models of 
community care for different client groups. 
The issue of community care will be of major significance in the 

years ahead. It has quite some distance to go before it plays its 
rightful role in the whole area of healthcare. The detailed recom
mendations of the NESC report on community care are included as 
an appendix in this publication. 

A small but welcome step has been taken in the 1990 Budget with 
the allocation of an additional £5 million towards improving health 
services for the elderly in general. The spending of this .money is 
being linked to implementation of some 01 the recommendations 
made in the Report of the Working Party on Services for the Elderly 
(October 19BB)'o. 

Conclusion 
There are a variety of other issues which could be looked at in detail 
to provide a more comprehensive analysis of healthcare in Ireland 
today. These could include personnel, such as nurses, medical 
areas such as dental services, expenditure on supplies such as 
drugs', development of areas such as primary healthcare, specific 
areas such as the elderly or welfare services and so on. Space, 
however, limits what can be included. We have tried to outline how 
the healthcare service developed historically where its resources 
come from and where they go and how decisions are made in the 
system. Hopefully, these will provide a platform for an informed 
discussion on healthcare today and provide a basis for reflection on 
what needs to be done in the health care" area if it is to meet the 
profound challenges it faces in the years ahead. 
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Questions for Discussion 

1. What do you consider to be the significant events in the 
development of the Irish healthcare system? 

2. What is/are the best method(s) of funding the healthcare 
system? 

3. What would you consider to be an adequate budget for 
healthcare? 

4. Draw up your priorities for this healthcare budget. How would 
you allocate the budget within the system? 

5. Outline what you would consider to be a suitable administrative 
structure for healthcare services. 

6. How could patients have more involvement in the decision
making that effects them? 

7. How could local people be more involved in planning healthcare 
services for their communities? 

8. Who are the principal partners in health promotion? How could 
these be facilitatedlo increase their impact on the promotion of 
health? 
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Chapter Three 
PRINCIPLES TO GUIDE HEALTHCARE 

POLICY 

The concern of the Church for the Quality of life of all people is 
expressed succinctly in the Vatican II document Gaudium et Spes 
when it says: "The joys and the hopes, the griefs and the anxieties of 
the people of this age, especially those who are poor or in any way 
afflicted, these too are the joys and hopes, the griefs and anxieties of 
the followers of Christ",' The document goes on to discuss the 
interdependence of the person and society, It says "a person's 
social nature makes it evident that the progress of the human 
person and the advance of society itself hinge on each other",2 In 
this context we are frequently reminded that all creation comes 
from God and so is good, 

Each person has a moral claim on the fruits of creation, One of 
these fundamental resources is health, To protect life and health is 
a basic instinct. In response to this instinct and evolving culture, the 
human family, over the many generations, has accumulated a 
significant stock of knowledge, expertise and technology about 
health and healthcare, This resource is part of our inheritance and 
so each person has a claim on it, When it comes to the provision of 
healthcare we believe the interdependence of the person and 
society is governed by five principles, In the following paragraphs 
we will outline these principles, 

1, RIGHT TO HEALTHCARE 
Ajust society was defined by John Rawls as one in which "the State 
either provides or guarantees that a range of basic goods be 
provided to all so that the self respect of all may be secured",3 One of 
those basic goods is the healthcare system with its facilities, 
knowledge and skills, These facilities, knowledge and skills have 
been developed by society over generations and so cannot be 
regarded as the private resource of any particular profession or 
group, They are a societal resource and everyone has a right to a 
share. 

This right is affirmed frequently in the teaching of the Church, 
Pope John XXIII placed this right in the context of the 'Right to Life' 
which includes the "means necessary and suitable for the proper 
development of life, These means are primarily food, clothing, 
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shelter, rest. medical care and the necessary social services"." 
Acknowledgement of the right to healthcare places an obligation 

on the planners of our society to provide for the good ordering of 
resources so that the community as a whole has an adequate 
healthcare service. We recognise that there are varying degrees of 
acceptance of what is 'adequate'. The system should provide 
healthcare services to meet human need. In the sophisticated 
societies of today a debate on what should be considered an 
adequate healthcare service is required. Until recently the scope of 
medicine was limited so the countries of the Western World could 
provide as a 'right', all medically beneficial care available. However 
the scientific and technological developments of the past thirty 
years have enhanced greatly what is available to improve health. No 
country can now afford to provide all the available opportunities to 
improve the health of its citizens. Since resources are limited 
difficult choices must be made. These choices should be based on 
objective criteria. Among the aspects to be considered in drawing up 
these criteria are, the values base upon which judgments are made, 
the economic implications5 and equity considerations. There should 
be an ongoing evaluation of the healthcare system according to 
these criteria. 

While recognising that 'need' is a concept thai is difficult to 
measure and requires much more discussion and elaboration than 
it is usually given, we must be careful that we do not take a 
minimalist approach. It is not acceptable that people only have 
sufficient simply to survive. They should have sufficient to live life 
with an acceptable level of human dignity. 

Pope John XXIII reminds us that "natural rights ... are inseparably 
connected with as many respective duties. The right to life is 
correlative with the duty to preserve it" .• Each person and society as 
a whole has a duty to promote good health and to refrain from 
activities that might damage their own health or the health of 
others. Although there is much rhetoric both in private and public 
life about the common good, our culture is not experienced as 
imposing pressure on us to modify our behaviour in such a way as to 
contribute to the good of all. An example of this can be seen in the 
increasing levels of pollution both environmental (e.g. water 
pollution) and social (e.g. impact of concerted vandalism on a 
particular area) which we continue to tolerate. There is a lack of 
commitment to identify and remove destructive influences and to 
provide incentives to promote the common good. 
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The notion of individuals taking responsibility for their own health 
has been almost entirely lost. While the human community has 
responsibility for the full personal development of everyone of its 
members the "primary responsibility for a person's health rests on 
that individual"7 . However if the individual is to act responsibly s/he 
must have the power and resources to "choose life .... The com
munity has the responsibility to structure itself in a way that gives 
the person the necessary resources and freedom to make this 
choice. Whether in the promotion of health or the curing of illness 
the person should be actively involved in the decisions that effect 
him/her. 

The optimism generated by scientific developments and the 
aggressive strategies of advertising transmit the message that 
instant remedies are available no matter how unhealthily we 
choose to live. Likewise the notion that the activities of an individual 
may adversely effect the health of others is rarely entertained. The 
right to healthcare and the corresponding responsibility to promote 
healthy living deserves much more enlightened debate and a will to 
enforce necessary legislation. However we can take some en
couragement from the relative success of the anti-smoking lobby. 
Now that anti-smoking legislation has been passed it is imperative 
that the effort be continued to ensure the law is enforced. 

2. EQUITY 
The recent report of the Commission on Health Funding discussed 
the issue of equity from the dual perspectives of the distribution of 
the costs and benefits of health services among the population. On 
the question of who should pay for the healthcare system the report 
says: "It is generally regarded as equitable that the costs of services 
should be shared on the basis of equal contributions by those of 
equal means and a proportionately greater contribution by those 
more favourably placed"g . 

When it comes to the question of the distribution of healthcare 
services thereare many possible concepts of equality. The simplest 
concept tries to provide equality of services for equal need. This 
concept explicitly recognises that age and sex differences matter 
and that the unhealthier a region the more resources it requires. In 
this context it should also be borne in mind that services can be 
more expensive in rural areas than in urban areas. 

Even if access problems are overcome, the question of equality of 
utilisation presents itself. Individuals may have the same healthcare 
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facilities available to them but differ in their perception of the 
benefits of these facilities. Certain groups may not use the services 
because of ignorance regarding the benefits. This should be 
particularly relevant in the case of preventive services and those 
geared towards the welfare of the elderly and various disadvantaged 
groups. Therefore education is a major factor when considering 
equity. In most societies education for health is sparse and poorly 
targeted. There is little provision for those who cannot read. There 
can be real communication problems between less educated 
patients and those delivering the services. Ultimately we are 
advocating equality of health status which requires positive dis
crimination in favour of those groups (usually low income) who are 
currently disadvantaged. 

Our Christian calling and our Constitution require a commitment 
to treat all Irish citizens with equality. In the context of healthcare 
this means equality of access which leads to a perceived and a real 
equality of healthcare among all social groups. This would, at least 
be a first step to reducing inequalities in health between rich and 
poor. Referring to the implication of espousing the principle of 
equity Pope John XXIII noted that "considerations of justice and 
equity, can at times demand that those involved in civil government 
give more attention to.the less fortunate members of tbe community, 
since they are less able to defend their rights and to assert their 
legitimate claims"lo The way we have structured our society 
results in some groups being born with a relatively lower stock of 
health and wealth resources than others. The acceptance of the 
principle of equity and Government action based on this principle 
can often be the only means of ensuring that these groups can have 
the resources required to live life with dignity. This is true in 
healthcare as in many other areas. We recall that the Irish Bishops' 
Pastoral in 1977 called on us "to discriminate in favour of the poor"" 

3. COMPREHENSIVENESS 
Comprehensiveness implies a broad based and well integrated 
system of healthcare. The system should include all four levels of 
health care and health promotion, personal, community, institutional 
and ecological (ct. Chapter 1). Emphasis should be on the promotion 
of health while providing services to take care of illness. Most 
societies have to place the principle of comprehensiveness within 
budgetary constraints. There should be public debate based on best 
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available information on what services will be provided and to what 
extent. It is very important that all members of society are enabled to 
take responsibility for the health of the society. Part of this process is 
to involve people in the decision making about how the national 
stock of healthcare resources will be allocated. When choices have 
to be made regarding scarce resources, priority should be given to 
primary health care. There are sound arguments for maintaining a 
core of healthcare services which are free at the point of delivery. 
This type of service would ensure access to the poorer sectors of 
society. 

Analysis of most healthcare budgets shows that the priorities are 
focused mainly on areas of curative medicine and within limited 
sectors. Such analysis shows that major responsibility for many 
areas of healthcare and health promotion is left to the good will of 
voluntary bodies and families with grossly inadequate back up 
support. Areas like environmental health are totally ignored in 
healthcare budgeting. 

4. SUBSIDIARITY 
In apportioning responsibility for healthcare we affirm the prin

ciple of subsidiarity. This principle was defined by Pope Pius XI as 
follows: "One should not withdraw from individuals and commit to 
the community what they can accomplish by their own enterprise 
and industry. So too it is an injustice and at the same time a grave 
evil and a disturbance of right order, to transfer to the larger and 
higher collectivity functions which can be performed and provided 
for by lesser and subordinate bodies"" Applied to the healthcare 
system this principle would imply that 

(a) the skills and services available would be appropriate to the 
need; 

(b) these skills and services would be delivered at the appropriate 
level with emphasis on the primary level; 

(c) the individual and the community would be actively involved in 
the decision-making that effect them. 

This has obvious implications for how healthcare resources are 
allocated. For example, should the major allocations focus on 
centralised curative care as against community based health 
promotion and preventive care programmes? This is not to claim 
that the centralised curative programmes have no place; rather the 
principle of subsidiarity argues for maintaining balance between 
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the various levels of the system. Appropriate resources should be 
made available at each level of the system beginning at the local 
level where the General Practitioner would be supported by a 
suitable team. There should be incentives to encourage this team to 
work in coordination with other services and institutions in the area 
e.g. education, housing, social welfare, voluntary bodies etc. This 
principle of subsidiarity has major implications for the structure of 
methods of payment. Very often these structures and incentives 
encourage over-utilization of the services. This fact was highlighted 
in the Irish Government's report "Health: The Wider Dimensions" 
when it said "There is an inherent bias towards hospital care in the 
existing eligibility code"13. 

Decision making regarding the allocation of resources within the 
healthcare system should be at the appropriate level as should 
decision making about the use of these resources. We welcome the 
current direction of giving a more prominent role to the General 
Practitioner in the delivery of healthcare services. There should be 
more incentives for G.Ps. to perform simple investigations in their 
surgeries. The patient should have a key role in the decision making 
that effects him/her. The institutional approach to healthcare, 
which has been encouraged by society, gives the patient little or no 
voice in decisions that are of vital importance to-her/him. Many 
medical professionals and healthcare bureaucrats have assumed 
the role of being the only people competent to make decisions on 
healthcare matters. We believe this takes away a basic right of 
patients. In his study Dale Tussing stated that "The patient is likely 
to be uncertain regarding the quality of care received before, during 
and after the treatment"". 

5. EFFICIENCY 
Efficiency in the delivery of healthcare is a basic principle. We affirm 
the position taken by the Department of Health that limited public 
funds should be used in such a way that "each unit of service is 
produced at least cost having regard to its impact on health; and that 
payment systems (both by consumers a nd to providers) encourage an 
efficient use of the necessarily limited resources available".'5 While 
the Church affirms that the goods of the earth are intended for the 
use of all, we are called to respect these resources and use them 
with care. Pope John Paul II points out that "one cannot use with 
impunity the different categories of beings whether living or 
inanimate simply as one wishes according to one's own economic 
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needs".'6 In particular we are concerned about the cut-backs in 
institutional care resulting in a greater burden being put on current 
community services which are already overstretched, so over
stretched as to be incapable of meeting all the demands placed on 
them. Since there has been no re-allocation of resources to 
facilitate the trend towards community care, community care often 
means family care. While recognising that family caring is an 
important factor in the healing process, we note that without a 
certain minimum of support, the carers themselves become ill. It is 
necessary that increased resources be allocated to community care. 

The pursuit of efficiency must include a commitment to effective
ness. The balance sheet is not necessarily the best measure of 
efficiency and effectiveness. Cost restraints should not be at the 
expense of needed benefits. The postponement of needed care 
cannot continue indefinitely. Ultimately the stored up costs of 
delayed treatment may prove to be a much larger burden on the 
healthcare system, when the patient eventually presents himself or 
herself to that system. 17 

Ongoing evaluation is the key to achieving efficiency and 
effectiveness. It also ensures that the system continues to serve the 
purpose for which it was originally designed. This evaluation should 
be done at two levels. Firstly at the cost-benefit- analysis level to 
ensure maximum value for expenditure. Secondly at the strategic 
level to determine whether the services, programmes, etc., are 
relevant and effective methods for combatting the perceived 
problems. A commitment to ongoing evaluation of healthcare in the 
light of the vision expressed in Chapter One would be an effective 
tool in ensuring an equitable, comprehensive, efficient and effective 
healthcare system. 

57 



Questions for Discussion 

1. Do you agree with the five principles outlined? 
2. How would you reconcile the problem of many needs on one 

hand and scarce resources on the other? 
3. Specify the services you would deem to be essential to meet 

basic healthcare needs. 
4. What steps could be taken to improve equality of access to 

healthcare services? 
5. What.efficiency measures would you introduce into he"I'hcare 

services? 
6. How could the recipients of healthcare services be more 

. involved in the decisions that effect them? 
7. What healthcare services are available in your community? 

How could local people become more involved in planning and 
running these services? 
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Chapter Four 
SOCIETY IN THE FUTURE: 

A CHALLENGE TO CHRISTIANS 

A MAJOR MOMENT OF CHANGE' 
We are at a major change point in human history. There has rarely 
been a time that has had so much change. We suggest that the 
world is coming to the end of four major eras simultaneously. 

The first of these eras is a two hundred year period of human 
history. This period was shaped by the French Revolution of 1789 
and the American Revolution of 1776 but shaped even more 
importantly by the Industrial revolution. It is an era that has seen the 
dominance of the industrial type of development. In this era society 
set itself a project of production, to produce enough to meet the 
need of all people. We suggest that this era is coming to a resolution 
simply because society is now in a position to produce all that is 
needed in society. Our world's problem now is that we have 
surpluses. There are many people in the world dying of starvation at 
this time. But this is not a production problem. The world now has 
the capacity to produce enough 10 ensure that there is nohody in 
need. 

We are also coming to the end of a five hundred year period of 
human history. This is the era which began with the Renaissance 
and the Reformation and was dominated by science, an era in which 
society believed that science could solve all human problems and 
answer every question the world had to ask. It was an era of great 
individualism and an era when the political and economic values of 
the post-Reformation age replaced religious values as the dominant 
ones in society. That too is coming to a resolution as we come to 
realise the limits of science, of individualism and of the dangers that 
are inherent for society in giving politics and economics the primary 
value base. 

We are also coming to the end of a two thousand year period of 
human history and this is the period of history that flowed from the 
cultures of Athens, Jerusalem and Rome. It is an era maybe most 
clearly identified for us in the concept of European imperialism, an 
era in which Europe and people of European origin have been 
dominant in our world. This too is coming to an end. The centre of 
the world is no longer in the Atlantic or in the North American/-
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European axis. This is also a two thousand year period of history 
which has seen the dominance of the white race. The white race are 
a minority on this planet and yet it has dominated it for two 
millennia. This too is coming to an end. 

Finally the fourth era that is coming to an end is a five thousand 
year period of human history. We won·t argue about this particular 
figure - maybe it goes back further. But it is the era of male 
domination, the era of patriarchy, where society has been structured 
in such a way that it has been dominated by masculine values, 
masculine priorities and masculine structures. We suggest that 
this dominance is coming to an end in our time. 

All of these eras are coming to an end simultaneously. Con
sequently we are at a moment of great social change. This is a 
unique historical moment in which to shape the future. The 
implications for society are enormous. The future of society for quite 
sometime to come will be shaped in the years immediately ahead. It 
is important at this moment of great change that those involved in 
institutions such as government, education, healthcare etc., should 
understand the nature of this transition. They need to have a clear 
understanding of what is happening at present and of the kind of 
future they wish to build. Only then will they be in a position to know 
which forces they should support, which forces they need to resist 
and which forces they need to transform. 

The future is not predetermined. As Christians we have an 
obligation to think very seriously about the future. Everything we do 
is, in fact, built on some understanding of the present and some 
vision of the future. We may not be conscious of this fact, yet it is 
true. As Christians we should not shirk our responsibility to face up 
to the implications of what we do. After all, we are meant to be 
bringing the reign of God to fruition and that involves moving the 
world from where it is towards where God wants it to be. 

When we look at our world to-day what do we see? The Western 
World and we in Ireland have lived for some time in what social 
historians call the social welfare stage of industrial capitalism. This 
period of our history saw the emergence of major state support for 
social services such as health, education and social welfare. This 
period also saw the state supporting developments such as free 
collective bargaining, the recognition of the rights of labour, the 
payment of unemployment compensation, the payment of a variety 
of social insurance payments and so on. These were all positive 
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developments when compared to the situation in previous gene
rations. 

Now, however, Western industrial capitalism is moving into a 
much harsher phase. There are two major reasons underlying this 
change. Capital is now organised on a transnational basis. We have 
seen a great influx of transnational corporations into Ireland. We 
have also seen a great exodus of transnational corporations out of 
Ireland. Successive Irish governments have poured thousands of 
millions of taxpayers pounds into these corporations. They come to 
Ireland. They take large profits. Then they leave for other countries 
where they can make larger profits. These corporations have 
contributed to Irish industrial development. However, serious 
questions remain unanswered concerning whether or not Ireland 
has received or is receiving genuine value for its vast investment in 
this area. . ... '" '-'"-''' 

The second major reason for the emergence of this new harsh 
stage of Western industrial capitalism is that technology has 
become much more capital intensive: machines can now do what 
people used to do. Robots, for example, can work twenty four hours 
a day, they make fewer mistakes (I) they do not require major health 
care programmes and they do not require employers to pay social 
insurance. Large numbers of people are being marginalised·by the 
restructuring which has accompanied this technological revolution. 

Underlying our modern Western world is a value system that puts 
profit before people. What we need to-day are prophets to challenge 
the profit motive as a key value in our society. 

The dominance of transnational capital and new, capital intensive 
technologies, underpinned by a value system that does not put 
people and community first, has put major pressures on govern
ments. Among these pressures are the following: 
(1) They try to keep labour costs low in order to attract trans

national corporations. Otherwise these corporations will go to 
the third world where labour costs are low. This results in free 
trade unions being questioned, in high levels of unemployment 
being tolerated and in new technology being encouraged as a 
substitute for people in jobs. In Ireland today we have 

very high levels of unemployment (17% of the labour force 
as we write this) and 

major grants being made available for technological 
development. These grants have been provided by the 
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Industrial Development Authority for years and they have 
increased productivity while using fewer people in the 
production process. This mayor may not be due to the fact 
that Irish industrialists have not been quick enough to 
take advantage of the positive side of technological 
development. However, the fact remains that major 
government investment in technology has not resulted in 
growing numbers in employment. 

(2) A second major pressure on governments is to keep taxation 
low, particularly taxes on corporations and on property. Low 
taxes are offered to transnational corporations as an incentive 
to locate in particular countries. In Ireland to-day we see an 
extreme example of this particular pressure. Taxes charged on 
profits in manufacturing industry are only 10%, by far the 
lowest in the E.C. The rate of profit recorded by subsidiaries of 
USA transnational companies in Ireland has been calculated 
by the US Department of Commerce at 24%. The next highest 
profit rate was 9.7% in Italy. No country in the European 
Community takes a lower percentage of GDP in corporate 
taxation than Ireland does. 

(3) A third pressure on governments at present is the pressure to 
increase military spending. Potential investors must be 
guaranteed that a government can defend its position in the 
world economic order, ensuring access to essential raw 
materials, protecting itself from military take-over by a foreign 
state which would endanger the transnational's investment, 
and so on. 

This is is not a major factor in the Irish reality to-day although 
there are some pressures in this direction. However on an 

international level it is an enormous part of the social context. 

(4) A fourth pressure on governments at present is what might be 
called "political stability". Potential investors need to be 
reassured that internal pressures in a country will not lead to 
changes at a national level which would endanger their profit 
levels. Consequently, we find governments across the Western 
world introducing laws to give more power to police forces and 
government agencies. In Ireland we have seen an !lxample of 
this in the Criminal Justice Act which was introduced by 
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government a few years ago. 
These pressures on governments have three major implications 

for social services in society. 
Payments to those with jobs are kept low and consequently 
people have less money to spend on social services. 
Taxation on corporations is kept low, military spending in
creases and more expenditure is put into "political stability". 
Consequently governments have less money available for 
social spending and social services will receive less. 
As a result more and more people will have difficulty gaining 
access to social services. The poor will be especially vulnerable 
in this situation. 

The more we look at our society in Ireland to-day the more we 
realise there is a growing number of people who do not benefit from 
its economic, political, cultural and social structures. This group 
now constitutes 25% - 30% of the population and that percentage is 
growing. It should also be noted that the gap between this absent 
minority and the benefitting majority is widening. 

Ireland is the twenty fourth richest country in a world of over 120 
countries with populations in excess of one million. The fact that the 
'absent minority' is growing in number and that the gap between it 
and the benefitting majority is widening is not due to some 
relentless' law of nature. Neither is it inevitable. It results from 
decisions taken by people to organise society in this particular way. 
Whether it continues along these lines or is transformed into a 
society where the term 'absent minority' becomes redundant, will 
also be as a result of decisions taken by people. It is very important, 
therefore, to ask the question: What are the options facing us in the 
future? We now move on to address this question. 

ALTERNATIVE FUTURES FOR SOCIETY 

We believe we are faced with five alternative futures. These are 
quite different from each other. So it is important that we be clear 
about these options. Each one of these five options has people 
supporting it who believe it is the one realistic future. Which do we 
feel is realistic? Which do we feel is desirable in the light of the 
Gospel- the kind of future God wants for our world? We now look 
at each of these options. In a publication of this length we can only 
give inductions on each option. However we trust that this summary 
will give readers some understanding of each of these alternatives 
and provide a framework for further reflection and study. 
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BUSINESS AS USUAL 

The first option sees the future as Business as Usual. People who 
hold this view see the future as being very much the same as the 
present. The world will continue to be divided economically between 
the well-off 'North' and the poor 'South'? Politically the world will be 
divided between East and West with communism and capitalism 
aggressively defending their own 'spheres of influence'. In terms of 
values the consumer society will continue to be dominant with 
people being motivated by the prospect of material growth and more 
gain. People will relate to each other based on their material 
possessions and on their power. The powerful and the well off will 
relate to others who are powerful and well off and refuse to treat the 
poor and the powerless as their equals. Those who hold this view 
foresee the continuation of our present industrial model of society 
and do not expect any dramatic changes. They ignore: 

the escalating arms race and the increasing dangers it brings; 
the current state of collapse of the international economic 
system with the third world paying more in interest each year 
to the wealthy 'northern', countries than they receive in total 
aid; . 
the fact that industrial societies are already hitting major 
physical, psychological, social and organisational limits. 

If the future is 'Business as Usual' it will mean more economic 
imperialism, more ecological degradation, more bureaucratic 
ossification, more greed and more consumer values. 

We certainly would have problems working for such a future! The 
problems facing the maintenance of this scenario are simply too 
vast. We do not believe that things can continue the way they are. 

DISASTER 

The second alternative sees the future as Disaster. Those who hold 
this viewpoint believe that things are breaking down catastrophi
cally. They believe that we will destroy ourselves quickly in a 
nuclear conflagration or slowly through destroying our environ
ment. This viewpoint sees an escalating population explosion, 
growing food shortages, scarcity of natural resources and increas
ing poverty, misery and disease. Democracy is seen as having little 
chance of survival. Moral blindness and political inertia are seen 
everywhere. Those who hold this point of view believe there will be 
no 'better to-morrow' beyond all the problems we are facing to-day. 
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In terms of human relationships they believe there will be total 
disintegration. They point to youth alienation and to the alienation 
of the unemployed as helping this scenario to emerge. 

This viewpoint may sound hysterical. However there has been a 
spate of publications in recent years which have helped to reinforce 
this point of view. Pope John Paul II has pointed in this direction in 
his first encyclical 'Redemptor Hominis·. It should not be dismissed 
lightly as it is a very real possibility. 

AUTHORITARIAN CONTROL 

The third alternative sees the future as authoritarian control. There 
is aright and a left wing version of this scenario. The right wing 
version sees disaster as a very real possibility but points to history to 
claim that authoritarian control has rescued society when it was 
faced with similar dangers in the past. II cites the examples of Julius 
Caesar and Augustus after the collapse of the Roman Republic, 
Napoleon after the French Revolution, Hitler after the Weimer 
Republic in Germany and Stalin after the Russian Revolution. 

The left wing version believes that authoritarian control is the 
means of creating a better society. Those who hold this view also 
point to history and claim that a better future for ordinary people. is 
riotCreated when its left to- market forces to be the final deciding 
factor. 

Interms ofthe organisation of resources this viewpoint would see 
the future as dominated by transnational corporations or by the 
State -depending on whether one is looking at the right or left wing 
approach. Both would see the eli mination of genuine democracy as 
essential. Both see human nature as basically evil and believe 
people must be restrained from destroying themselves. In both 
versions of this understanding a governing class predominates and 
relationships are dictated by one's position in or out of that 
governing class. Neither really believes in local decision-making. 
The likelihood of this future emerging is very high. It is, we believe, 
encroaching on us already in a relatively painless way. 

Would such a futurework? Some.people, especially those with no 
experience of authoritarian control such as North Americans, 
believe that it would. We believe there is no hard evidence, only 
wishful thinking, to support this claim. All the evidence, in fact. 
points in the opposite direction. to the emergence of a self-serving 
and very inefficient bureaucracy! 
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HYPER-EXPANSION (HE) 

The fourth alternative future being proposed is hyper-expansion. 
This viewpoint holds that the solution to our present problems is to 
go into industrial overdrive. Those who follow this road believe the 
future lies with space colonisation, nuclear power, computing, 
genetic engineering and so on. It is no accident that the initials for 
hyper expansion are 'HE'I Most of those who support this viewpoint 
are male! They see it as offering bigger toys and more important 
"jobs for the boys". 

This future would see the emergence of super industrial econo
mies with corporations far larger than anything we know to-day. 
The role of political structures would simply be to manage the 
transition into this new phase of world development. The value 
system sees increasing wealth as the key and expansion is'seen as 
the way to generate this wealth. Progress in this context means 
increasing technical sophistication and the extension of existing 
trends. A small elite would run such a society and make the key 
decisions. The North of the world would continue to dominate the 
South. Society would be polarised between a relatively small 
number of people who ran such a society and the masses on the 
other hand. 

We believe this scenario has left a great many unanswered 
questions at the technical, political and psychological level. The 
technical capacity to generate such a world is in no way assured. At 
the political level, can the industrialised countries of the world put a 
major part of their resources into developing a high-tech future 
while the basic needs of billions of people are not met. Should they 
even try? At the environmental level there are very serious 
questions concerning the ecological destruction which this 
approach accepts in practice: Can the environment sustain this kind 
of development? Do we have a right to mortgage the environment of 
the future for short term gain in our own time? We would answer 
'no' to both of these questions. Finally, there must be serious doubts 
concerning the capacity of this kind of future to satisfy people's 
needs for meaning and fulfilment in their lives. For many of those 
who shape opinion in the Western world to-day (including Ireland) 
this is the only kind of future they can imagine and they are excited 
by the prospect of bringing it into existence. 
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SUSTAINABLE, HUMANE, ECOLOGICAL (SHE) 

The filth and final alternative sees the future as Sustainable, 
Humane, Ecological. The initials here emerge as SHEI This view
point holds that we need to change direction, not to accelerate. The 
key to the future is seen as balance - balance within people, 
balance between people and other people, balance between people 
and institutions, balance between people and the environment 
balance between institutions and the environment. The crucial new 
areas of growth would be social and psychological and not in the 
areas of technology or capital. 

This particular future would see capital and technology controlled 
in a democratic way, rooted in community and put at the service of 
people. Labour would be served by capital and not vice versa as at 
present. This would see the implementation of the vision outlined by 
Pope John Paul II in his encycl ical 'Laborem Exercens'. Political 
structures would be re-rooted in community. We would have 
decentralisation and a movement from representative democracy 
towards participative democracy. In terms of values the future 
would be seen not as an economic project but rather having to do 
with human growth in a social, ecological and spiritual perspective. 
Love, not fear, would be the motivating focus of society, This would 
be the basis onwhich peoplewould relate to each otlier. In ihis view 
of the future the economic, political, cultural and social structures of 
society would be integrated and would serve to develop and 
strengthen the 'balance' already referred to which we believe is 
essential. This scenario would emphasise human development and 
qualityof life, would give its rightful place to intuitive understanding, 
would encourage participation and decentralisation, would move 
towards more feminine and ecological ways of perceiving, being 
and doing. 

We believe this scenario is the only one which adequately 
addresses the major challenges faced by this historical moment of 
change and its the only one which offers a vision of the future which 
is both viable in socio-economic terms and desirable in its respect 
for people and the environment. It addresses fundamental questions 
concerning the limits to growth, physical, social, institutional, 
environmental and psychological, which our world faces today. It 
also outlines a vision of the future which provides major develop
ment possibilities but accepts the changes in direction needed if 
there is to be a worthwhile future for all people living on this planet 
and not just for the wealthy and powerful minority. 
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We need to understand each of these five alternative scenarios. 
The actual future will probably contain elements of each but one of 
these visions will be the dominant one. Which one do you wish to 
work for? 

Questions for Discussion 

1" What do you consider important in this chapter? 
2. What aspects of social change do you consider to be most 

significant today? 
3. List the major decisions taken by your organisation in"the past 

two years. Towards what future are those decisions leading 
your organisations? 

4. List the major decisions you have taken in the past two years. 
Towards which future are those decisions leading you? 

5. What future would you like to work for? 
What decisions would have to be made to bring about this 
future? 

6" What future is being built by the major institiJtions of 
European community at present? 

7. What role is Ireland playing in EC development? 

REFERENCES 
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debt to James Robertson and to Joe Holland and the material 
they have published in a wide variety of sources. 
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Chapter Five 
THE FUTURE OF HEALTHCARE: 
A CHALLENGE TO CHRISTIANS 

In chapter four we outlined five alternative scenarios for the future. 
Each one of these futures has major implications for healthcare. We 
now look at these implications. 

ALTERNATIVE FUTURES FOR HEALTHCARE 

1. If we have a Business as Usual future it would mean that far 
more resources would be given to the treatment of sickness 
than to the promotion of health. The so-called 'health services' 
would, in fact, continue to focus principally 'on curing illness'. 
The major argument would concern the funding of these 
sickness services. Ttie key questions would be: Should more 
government resources be committed to them? Should they be 
developed privately and commercially? In the Irish context this 
would mean that hospital costs would continue to rise and 
consume an even greater proportion of health care expenditure. 
At present they consume more than half of all government 
expenditure on health. Can this continue? We don't believe it 
can. The funds simply are not and will not be there. Society is 
unwilling to pay higher taxation and consequently the funds 
are not gO·lng to be there for the level of escalating costs that 
this particular model of 'business as usual' would demand. 

2. If we have a 'disaster' future the healthcare services will 
stumble from crisis to crisis. They will slowly decline in their 
capacity to serve people. They will ultimately stagnate, unable 
to meet the escalating demands of a world destroying its 
environment and promoting unhealthy lifestyles. If this 
scenario is the one which emerges in the future then the 
different elemen·ts of our society will eventually destroy each 
other. There isn't much of a future for healthcare in a disaster 
scenario. 

3. If the dominant future which emerges is authoritarian control 
then the state would playa more central role than at present in 
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the whole area of healthcare. The emerging situation of lower 
personal incomes and lower taxation available to government 
for social spending would mean that government spending on 
health care would have to be curtailed. Expenditure on health 
was escalating at an enormous rate. That growth has been 
curtailed. However if we get the 'authoritarian control' future 
the state would set very clear limits to the health care system 
and the services it could provide. The state would do this in a 
very rigid, heavy-handed and bureaucratic way. Choices of any 
significance would not be available to people. Decision-making 
would be in the hands of the state. The percentage of national 
funding available to healthcare would almost certainly decline 
if this future emerges. 

We already have weak spots in the system. Tussing's study for 
example, highlighted the evident failure of outreach tothe aged 
poor and to other disadvantaged or handicapped populations. 
Recent cutbacks have resulted in the poor becoming more 
vulnerable. These weak spots would simply increase and 
multiply in an 'authoritarian control' future. 

4. If the hyper-expansion future is the one which emerges as 
dominant then medical technology would be seen as the key to 
solving most healthcare problems. We would see more funds 
made available for genetic engineering, for organ transplants, 
for research and development of new drugs, for computer 
recording and computer monitoring. A wider list of problems 
would be dealt with medically. These would include bereave
ments, failures, losses and so on. The continued and increased 
dominance of medical experts and technologists would ensure 
that the emphasis would remain on the curative dimension. 
The major resources would, in fact, continue to be committed 
to salaries and supporting technology for these experts and 
technologists - the only difference from the present situation 
being that the proportion of resources committed in this 
direction would increase. This in practice means that even a 
smaller proportion would be available for the wider healthcare 
area. This may be hard to imagine as the proportion is so low at 
present. 

Tussing's study (1980 data) pointed out that each household 
spent an average of £117.54 per year on private medical care. 
Since then this amount has increased substantially(cf. chapter 
2). In the HE future this would have to expand enormously as 
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government funds would. more and more. be focused on 
paying for salaries and for new technology. Another area that 
would become even worse in a HE future would be the present 
situation described by Tussing where the patient is likely to be 
uncertain regarding the quality of care received before. during 
and after the treatment. We could give many similar examples. 

5. If the alternative future which emerges is the sustainable. 
humane. ecological one then there would be radical changes in 
the emphasis within healthcare. There would be a much 
greater personal responsibility in this area. This would involve 
all people in the positive cultivation of their health and in the 
definite promotion of a healthy physical and social environ
ment. Much higher priority would be given to areas such as 
nutrition. public health and the whole psychosomatic area. 
There would be far less dependence on experts and technolo
gists and far more emphasis on personal self-help and co
operative support in the areas of health and sickness. People 
would learn to handle the various health hazards and transition 
points in their lives and not be dependent on medical treatment 
to enable them to cope with these. All people would be 
empowered in this particular future and decisi9n:making 
would not be left in the hands' of certificated experts who so 
often finish up serving their own interests and not the interests 
of their patients or of the society. 

If the SHE future were to emerge it would mean quite a 
number of changes in Ireland. Tussing. for example. showed 
that only 2% of Irish current public expenditure on health goes 
to prevent infectious diseases. health education. food hygiene 
services and child health examinations combined. The pro
portion of expenditure going to these and similar programmes 
would increase substantially in a SHE future. 

Decisions must. then. be made concerning the future. Failure to 
address these issues and make decisions concerning them is. in 
fact. to accept decisions made by others irrespective of whether or 
not they are consistent with a Christian vision of the future. 

These decisions must be made in four key areas: 
1. The economic area: decisions on how resources are allocated 

to healthcare and within healthcare. The Gospel would suggest 
that there should be nobody in need in society and that 
everyone has a right to access to healthcare services irrespec
tive of their ability to pay. 
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2. The political area: decisions on the whole process of decision
making. The Gospel would suggest that we should involve all 
people in taking responsibility for their lives.and their society 
and consequently that they should all be involved in the 
decision-making process. 

3'. The cultural area: decisions on what the key values underlying 
our healthcare work are. The Gospel would suggest a much 
wider understanding of healthcare than that propounded by 
those who put the principal focus on the curing, of sickness. 

4. The social area: decisions on what the relationships should be 
in the whole healthcare area. Th'e Gospel would, again, 
challenge a great many of the divisions which can be seen in 
this area today. 

The principles which should guide our decision-making in health
care have been addressed in Chapter 3 of this book, 

Questions for Discussion 

1. What is your response to the scenario proposed in this chapter? 
2. List the most significant decisions taken by government 

regarding healthcare in the past five years? Towards which 
future are those decisions leading? 

3. What changes have been made in your local healthcare 
services in the past five years? What are the implications of 
those changes for the future? 

4. If healthcare policy makers wished to move the emphasis from 
curing illness to promoting health, what decisions should be 
taken now? 

73 



Appendix 1 

Some Recommendations of the Commission on Health Funding 

The Government-appointed Commission on Health Funding published its 
report in September 1989. 

In its report the Commission stated that "The kernel of the Commission's 
conclusions is that the solution to the problem facing the Irish health 
services does not lie primarily in the system of funding but rather in the 
way that services are planned, organised and delivered". 

The Commission's recommendations included the following: 

On the future funding of health services: 

1. The Irish health services should continue to be primarily tax-funded 
and publicly' regulated. This does not rule out a greater contribution 
from other sources, nor does it rule out the pursuit of efficiency 
through competition among providers. 

2. The lowest income group should remain eligible for all necessary 
health services free of charge. 

3. Non medical card holders should be eligible for a group of publicly-
funded core services comprising specified 

acute hospital care;. 
long-term care; and 
personal social services. 

4. The core service should also include eligibility for welfare and 
continuing care services, such as those for mothers and children, the 
elderly, the disabled and the psychiatrically ill, with scope for charges 
based on income as discussed in Chapters Seventeen to Nineteen. It 
should also cover those services for which there is universal entitle· 
ment at present such as treatment for infectious diseases, certain child 
health services and rehabilitation services. 

5. Modest user charges may have a useful role to play in a public funding 
system provided that they are regulatory in nature and do not impose 
hardship on patients. 

6. A majority of the Commission recommends that the health services 
should continue to be funded from general taxation. A minority sees 
advantages in a system based on an ear-marked tax. 

7. We agree with the recommendation of the Commission on Taxation 
that the Health Contribution should be abolished. 
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8. We do not recommend a return to local taxation as a source of funding 
for the health services. 

9. The Health Services Executive Authority should take a primary role in 
creating a strategy for capital development in both the short and long 
terms and should publish a forward capital programme which would 
detail the objectives of this strategy. 

On the question of eligibility for health services 

1. In keeping with the earlier recommendation that non-medical card 
holders should have entitlement to a core publicly funded health 
service, the present Category 111 should be abolished. The eligibility 
structure for the health service should consist of two categories: 
Category 1 for the lowest income group and Category 11 for the rest of 
the population. 

2. Under the new eligibility structure, patients should be required to opt 
specifically for either public or private care and should not be permitted 
to combine them. Those choosing private treatment should bear the 
fu II cost. 

3. The system for determining eligibility for medical cards should, to the 
greatest extent possible, 

- ensure that those in genuine need of medical cards receive 
them; 

- avoid awarding medical cards to those who are not in genuine 
need of them; 

operate on the basis of broadly uniform criteria so that people in 
similar circumstances but living in different areas are treated in the 
same way. 

4. A detailed analysis should be carried out of the income distribution of 
medical card holders and of factors indicating their need for medical 
cards where the income guidelines are exceeded. This analysis should 
serve as a starting-point for a further review of the operation of 
assessment procedures and the need, if any, for improvements to 
ensure equity and efficiency in the awarding of Category 1 eligibility. 

5. In any case where damages are awarded arising out of accidental 
injuries (whether motor, industrial or other accident), the Court should 
take account of those costs which have fallen upon the public health 
services and should be empowered to award an appropriate share of 
the damages directly to the services concerned. 
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6. A maximum period of residence should be specified as determining 
eligibility for services 'in the case of non-EC nationals. 

7. Eligibility criteria for all services. including discretionary ones. should 
be the same for all areas and applied in a uniform manner. However. 
scope must remain for the exercise of discretion by fieldworkers to take 
account of factors peculiar to the individual case. Guidelines should be 
specified to assist in decisions where it is necessary to depart from the 
formal criteria. 

8. The criteria for making changes for discretionary services. and the 
levels of charge. should be uniform throughout the country. 

On the roles of the public and private sectors in funding the health 
services 

1. It should not be necessary. nor should it be perceived as necessary. to 
take out private 'insurance in order to secure acceSs to necessary 
treatment. The role of private health insurance should therefore be: 
Ii) to provide cover for those who wish to avail themselves of private 
healthcare; and 
Iii) to provide cover forthe costs of non Core Services for which certain 
income-groups are liable. 

2. It·is not inequitable that privateinsurancemignt enable individuals to 
obtain treatment which is otherwise unavailable. or to obtain treatment 
more quickly. provided that comprehensive and cost effective public 
health services are available within a reasonable period of time to all 
those assessed as in need of them. 

3. It would be unwise to base future decisions regarding the healthcare 
system on the assumption thaI the present VHI monopoly will be 
permitted to continue indefinitely. However. the Government should 
pursue the issue of community-rating with the European Community 
as soon·as possible. 

4. Private healthcare should not be subsidised by the State other than in 
exceptional circumstances. 

5. Income tax relief on health insurance and on unreimbursed medical 
expenses should be phased out. The pace of phasing out should be 
adjusted over time. as necessary. in response to the pattern of demand 
for health insurance that emerges as tax relief is reduced. 

6. While local managers of the proposed Health Services Executive 
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Authority should have comprehensive responsibility for ensuring 
access of patients in their areas to,necessary care, this does not imply 
that every service must be provided directly by that area. The scope for 
competitive tendering and contractual arrangements with other 
regions, or with voluntary agencies and private providers, should also 
be examined. 

On Administration and Management 

,. In order that he may be free to concentrate on his primary role of 
formulating health policy, the Minister for Health and his Department 
should no longer be directly involved in the management of individual 
services. 

2. The range and quality of services available to patients and the eligibility 
criteria for access to them, should to the greatest extent possible be 
governed by legislation. Health legislation should in general set out 
broad principles and empower the Minister to specify detailed pro
visions by regulations and directives. 

3. A Health Services Executive Authority should be appointed by the 
Minister for Health, with the approval of the Government, to take 
responsibility for the management of the health services, including 
personal social services. A structure of Area General Managers should 
be established which would be responsible to the Executive Authority. 

4. The Chief Executive of the Executive Authority should be appointed by 
the Authority on a fixed-term contract. 

5. The functions of every existing executive board should be examined to 
establish whether they could be undertaken by the Health Service 
Executive Authority or whether they should continue to be provided by 
a separate agency. 

6. In each area there should be a Health Council which would represent 
local interests by influencing the formation of policy and by monitoring 
the adequacy and quality of the services available to meet local needs. 
These Health Councils should also have power to delay the imple
mentation by Area General Managers of certain decisions with which 
they do not agree, in order to appeal to the Executive Authority. This 
power should be confined to matters concerning the quality and 
availability of services. 

7 Professional and other staff input on executive matters should be 
provided through formal consultative arrangements at regional level, 
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involving management. professional associations and 'trade unions. 
There should also be a channel for representing the views of voluntary 
organisations. 

8. Council members should be nominated by Local Authorities. 

9. The Minister for Health should give the Health Services Executive 
Authority the responsibility for ensuring that patients and clients have 
access to a specified level of service on the basis of eligibility criteria. 

10. The Executive Authority should be free to rearrange its operational 
boundaries if necessary to increase the effectiveness or efficiency of 
the services. in which case the Health Council boundaries should also 
change. 

11. The Executive Authority should experiment with different structures 
for the division of responsibilities be'low the level of Area General 
Manager. 

12. All service providers whether hospitals. homes. agencies or individuals. 
should have explicitly-stated roles. objectives and service. require
ments. Voluntary agencies should be funded by reference to an agreed 
level and type of service. 

13. The Health Services Executi~e Authority' ;hould be free to contract 
services from the private sector where this would be cost-effective. 
Contracts should be on the basis of competitive tendering for the 
provision of an agreed level and type of service as the need arises. 

14. The Health Services Executive Authority should make an explicit 
delegation to the Area General Manager of responsibility to deliver 
services in accordance with its directives. Specified statutory functions 
of Chief Executive Officers of health boards should be transferred to 
Area General Managers. It is important that the capacity of the 
Executive Authority to delegate effectively to Area Management is 
clearly established in law so that. in relation to delegated matters. the 
Area General Manager and not the Executive Authority bears final 
legal responsibility. 

15. Priority should be given to the development of management training 
programmes. 

16. All disciplines should be entitled and encouraged to compete for 
management posts. 
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17, It should not be necessary to increase the total number of administrative 
and managerial staff employed in the health services as a whole under 
the proposed new structure, The respective roles of the Department of 
Health, the Health Services Executive Authority, its Area Management 
and the Health Councils would be distinct and clearly defined by 
statute to,avoid any duplication of functions, 

1 B, An independent Appeals Officer for the health and personal social 
services should be appointed in each functional area, 

19, A Performance Audit Unit should be established to assist the Minister 
in assessing the effectiveness of the health services in meeting the 
specified service requirements, Its reports should be published, 

The Commission on Health Funding also concluded that information and 
evaluatio'n were underdeveloped in the present structure and made a 
variety of proposals aimed at ensuring that full information be available 
and that evaluation be an integral part of the healthcare structure, 

On General Practitioner Services: 

1, General practitioner care should continue to be paid for by those who 
can afford to do so. Free general practitioner care should be limited to 
persons in Category 1 and to persons outside this group only on 
hardship grounds, as 'at present, 

2, There should be no user charges of any sort for general practitioner 
care in respect of Category 1 patients, 

3, All persons should have entitlement to the Domiciliary Maternity 
Scheme as a core service. 

4, The operation of the revised arrangements for paying general 
practitioners in the General Medical Service should be monitored over 
time to guard against inadequate or poorly targeted services, 

5, Services funded on a fee-per-item basis should be carefully selected 
for their likely effect on hospital referral rates and should be reviewed 
periodically. Care must be taken to guard against the indiscriminate 
growth of such procedures which would diminish the potential value of 
the new capitation-based system, 

6, General practitioners should regularly supply broad epidemiological 
data on their complete caseload (i.e, both medical card and private 
patients) to the Health Services Executive Authority or other central 

79 



agency designated by the Authority, such as the GMS (Payments) 
Board. 

7. Uniform arrangements for access by general practitioners to hospital
based diagnostic facilities should be implemented. 

B. There should be greater co-operation and communication between the 
general practitioner and those involved in the organisation and 
delivery of community services in general. 

On Consultant Services: 

1. There should continue to be a mix of public and private consultant 
practice in public hospitals subject to the recommendations below. 

2. The Health Services Executive Authority should be free to employ 
consultants on the basis of fixed-term contractual arrangements in 
which conditions of employment and remuneration would be tailored 
to the requirements of particular disciplines or positions, having regard 
also to the scope for private practice. Contracts should be made in 
respect of individual institutions and should specify certain core 
responsibilities for all consultant posts as well as functions relevant to 
each individual post. 

3: Anagreedsystem of monitoring the public commitment in consultant 
practice should be introduced which would combine elements of 
administrative control and peer review. 

4. Consultants should be free to engage in private practice in the hospital 
where they hold their main public appoiinment. Private practice at 
another hospital should be undertaken only with the agreement of the 
employing public hospital and only to an extent compatible with the 
overall policies of the Health Services Executive Authority. 

5. There should be a comprehensive review of the medical manpower 
requirements of all public hospitals, with a particular emphasis on 
establishing a sufficiently broad grading structure for consultant level 
appointments. 

6. Health insurers should devise ways of reducing the risk of unnecessary 
private expenditure. 

7. Health insurers should seek to negotiate 'maximum chargeable fees 
with consultants. Insured members should be provided regularly with 
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details of these maximum fees, of the extent of cover available towards 
them, and of those consultants who have agreed to abide by them. 

On General Hospital Services: 

1. An objective system of assessment should be introduced for access to 
publicly-funded hospital services, involving the regular publication of 
criteria for hospital admission and maximum waiting periods. 

2. Admission to public hospitals should be governed by universal criteria, 
regardless of the patient's status as public or private and irrespective of 
the type of accommodation chosen. 

3. Hospital managements should tailor their charges for private accom
modation to recover the cost of providing it, and should determine the 
quantity and quality of such accommodation on the basis of the 
demand for it at that price. 

4. We agree with the imposition of a regulatory charge for hospital out
patient services, so that there is no.incentive to use these services 
where recourse to a general practitioner would be appropriate. The 
availability of insurance cover for this charge defeats its purpose. 

5. Any modest cost-sharing charges for in-patient services should be on 
the same scale as those for out-patient services, as at present. with 
exclusion for groups for whom such charges could prove a hardship. 
The charges should be subject to a yearly maximum, and should be 
framed in a way that avoids undue complexity and administrative cost. 

6. The establishment of a national or regional hospital board, as provided 
for in existing legislation, is not recommended. 

7. Specific roles and catchment areas should be designated for all public 
hospitals. 

8. Public-funded treatment should normally be available to patients only 
in hospitals designated to provide the services required forthe regions 
in question. 

9. More professional and highly-skilled hospital management should be 
developed, on the basis of fixed-term contracts which would clearly 
specify managers' responsibility for hospitals' performance in terms of 
measurable criteria, and which would remunerate them appropriately 
for this responsibility. 
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10. Research work on deriving cost· breakdowns by case-mix'should be 
extended to cover a wide range of hospitals. 

11. Hospitals should receive global budgets for the provision of an agreed 
service level. The calculation of these budgets should be based on an 
assessment of the activity level implied by the hospital's agreed role 
and catchment area, and the case-mix based cost of meeting t.his. The 
calculation of case-related weightings, and the standard cost levels to 
which they would be applied, should be based on the costs prevailing in 
the more efficient hospitals. Some elements of hospital expenditure, 
such as out-patients services, diagnostic and other services provided 
to general practitioners and the research and education functions of 
teaching hospitals would have to be separately calculated and funded. 

12. This approach to funding hospitals should be complemented by the use 
of clinical budgeting within hospitals. 

13. The development of private hospital facilities need not be restricted, 
provided that satisfactory standards of patient care are ensured, but 
public policies, including those related to voluntary insurance, should 
not insulate these hospitals from competitive forces. 

14. In order to ensure the maintenance of required standards, public 
_voluntary and private hospitals should be required to (jot"ih "Iic"erlce, 
renewable periodically, from the Health Services Executive Authority. 

15. The scope for the use of private hospital facilities as a cost effective 
alternative should be taken into account in determining the appropriate 
provision of public facilities. 

On Promoting and Protecting Health 

1. General taxation is the appropriate source of funding for the regulatory 
and environmental functions of the Department of Health and its 
agencies, and for immunisation, screening and child health examina
tion programmes provided by the public health services. 

2. Comprehensive record systems should be used to ensure the required 
coverage of immunisation programmes. Immunisation under these 

. programmes should be available free of charge to those in the target 
groups regardless of category of eligibility. 

3. Screening programmes should be based on comprehensive record 
systems and epidemiological assessment and should be subject to 
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continuing evaluation. They should be directed specifically at high-risk' 
groups, to whom the services should be available free of charge. 

4. The child health services should be reappraised and reorganised. No 
charge should be made for child health examinations. 

5. All health education programmes should have specific goals, related to 
short-term behavioral change and long-term health indicator targets. 
A substantial portion of the.resources available for health education 
should be devoted to evaluation of programmes and the refinement of 
evaluation techniques. 

6. There should be particular concentration on devising and targeting 
health education programmes suited to the needs of low,income 

• groups. 

7. There Should also be an emphasiS in health education programmes on 
increasing public awareness of the appropriate use of medical 
services. 

8. Responsibility for health education, as an executive function, should 
be assigned to the Health Services Executive Authority. 

9. We support the reorientation of the role of the Department of Health 
toward.s the assessment of the health implications of public policies 
and general aspects of health promotion. 

On Welfare and Continuing Care Services: General Issues 

1. The evaluation of the relative costs and the effects on patient welfare 
of alternative forms of care for different client groups should be an 
ongoing, integral part of the planning of services. 

2. Decisions on what services should be provided, and to whom, should 
be taken at national level on the basis of objective assessment of needs 
and the appropriate response to them within the overall resource 
constraint. They should then be implemented on the basis of uniform 
criteria in all areas. 

3. The criteria which have been used in determining the appropriate 
forms of care at an aggregate level, such as dependency and social 
circumstances, should also be those used in individual cases to ensure 
that the appropriate response is matched to each category of need. 
However, those carrying out the assessments must be given some 
degree of flexibility to take account of factors specific to individual 
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cases which may make it desirable to depart from the formal criteria. 

4. Decisions on whether charges should be made for specific services, 
the appropriate levels of charge, the circumstances in which they are 
payable and the basis for assessing ability to pay should all be taken at 
national level. They should be implemented in all areas on the basis of 
uniform guidelines which would provide for the exercise of discretion 
in·the levying of charges in individual cases where hardship would 
otherwise result. 

5. Responsibility for the management and delivery of services at local 
level should be such that the roles, objectives and accountability of all 
personnel are clearly defined and that there is effective coordination 
between all relevant services. 

6. The grant-aid to voluntary organisations in each region should be 
related to the provision of a specified agreed level and type of service; 
the inter-relationship in the field between statutory and voluntary 
workers should be clearly set out; and there should be an agreed basis 
for the evaluation of each agency's contribution. Agreements with 
voluntary organisations should be on the basis of medium-term 
contracts, subject to continuing evaluation of the level and quality of 
service provided. 

On Services for"the Elderly 

1. Services for the elderly should be provided on the basis of the general 
principles set out in the Report regarding the assessment and 
provision of appropriate care. The recommendations of the Working 
Party on Health and Welfare Services for the Elderly regarding the 
need for greater co-ordination of services and for the development of 
community support and residential services should be judged in this 
context. 

2. The law in relation to residential accommodation should be revised to 
specify clearly the circumstances in which charges are payable and to 
standardise the element of personal income which is allowed to 
patients before a charge is made. 

3. All registered private nursing homes should be approved for the 
provision of services on behalf of the Health Services Executive 
Authority, subject to regular inspection and monitoring of standards. 
However, a subsidy should be paid only in respect of patients who have 
been assessed as in need of residential care, and there should be scope 
for varying the level of subsidy to take account olthe degree of financial 
and medical dependence of the patient. 
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4. In organising and coordinating services forthe elderlyin each area, full 
account should be taken of the scope for cost-effective utilisation of 
private nursing homes. 

5. Legislation governing private nursing homes should be sufficiently 
flexible to allow private nursing homes to operate without full-time 
nursing staff where they cater solely for persons not in need of regular 
medical attention. 

The Commission also added specific recommendations on other medical 
and associated services, on drugs and other medical supplies and on other 
welfare and continuing care services. 
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Appendix 2 

Community Care Services 
National Economic and Social Council's Conclusions 

In October 1987 the National Economic and Social Council (NESC) 
published a consultant's report on "Community Care Services: An 
Overview". The Council also published its own comments based on that 
report. These are the Council's Conclusions: 

1. The Council has proposed four general sets of considerations which 
should govern the development of community care: . 

(i) Complementarity: A basic strategy in the development of com
munity care should be the support of care given informally in the 
family and the community. This will require more specific and 
standardised eligibility to service such as home helps, public 
health nursing and medical appliances; in addition consideration 
should be given to extending the provision of income maintenance 
services in'respect of care given in the home to the handicapped, 
disabled and the elderly, 

(ii) Eligibility and Incentive Structures: The consumers and suppliers 
_of .medieal care should function in an eligibility and incentives 
framework which allows, and encourages, the choice ofcommunity 
based care. To this end the range of services for which insurance 
coverage may be obtained.should be extended to include primary 
eare and community care; the eligibility for free general practitioner 
services could be widened and combined with a simultaneous 
control on the access to hospital care and reform of the re
muneration system for GPs; the remuneration systems of medical 
care suppliers should reward the use of cheaper, primary care and 
discourage the inappropriate use of hospital care, 

(iii) Models of Service Provision: The planning of community care now 
requires more detailed specification of specific services for client 
groups. In relation to the elderly, children, physically disabled and 
mentally handicapped, there are proto-types of schemes and 
services which are practical ways of implementing the concept of 
community care. 

(iv) Organisation and Management: Significant organisational 
changes are required in a number of areas. Basic data on clients, 
services and activities must be collated and used; in particular 
studies and analysis must be undertaken of the specific costs and 
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benefits of various modes of care to identify services which are 
actually more economic than traditional, institutional care. Two 
key issues affect the organisational framework - the actual 
management structure and the integration of GP's into the wider 
community care network. In the former case greater central 
direction is required in relation to resource allocation. eligibility for 
services and development of services. In the latter. decisions are 
now required on the basis of the general thrust of recent reports. 
Additionally. the community care teams in Health Boards would 
benefit by the reform of the community welfare service as 
envisaged by the Commission on Social Welfare. greater 
voluntary/statutory co-ordination among social/community work
ers and greater community based (as distinct.from hospital-based) 
use of rehabilitation personnel. 

2. The Council regards these four elements as essential. inter related 
elements of a strategy for community care. Adoption of anyone 
element. or only some elements will be insufficient. 

3. The consultant made thirteen specific recommendations and of these 
- six involve reviews of current service provision, 

- of pre-school and school services. 
- of the school psychological service. 
- of services for elderly people by community care area. 
- of the relevance of diagnostic. assessment and rehabilitation units 

for the elderly. 
- of the services for the handicapped and 
- of the relations between voluntary and statutory bodies. 

- three involve setting service guidelines: 
(for services for the elderly. the handicapped and children). 

- two involve planning: 
(resource implications of community care and for development of 
personal social services). 

- two involve establishing new units: 
(a community care information system in each Health Board. anda 
community care based Geriatric Assessment unit for each area). 

4. The,consultant's recommendations entail reviews of current services· 
provision. establishment of service guidelines and greater planning 
and informationgathering. Their general thrust is supported by Council 
and would be implemented as a matter of course if the overall strategy 
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proposed by Council were adopted. 

5. The Council does not attempt to quantify the cost implications of the 
consultant's recommendations (which are probably negligible) or of 
the general strategy it has outlined. Clearly. the cost implications of the 
development of community care can only be clarified as part of the 
development of service models and cost/benefitanalysis which the 
Council has recommended as part of the wider strategy. In the current 
state of the public finances the Council cannot at present recommend 
additional public expenditure on health services. The total budget 
allocationior the health services in 1987 is £1.230 millions; approxi
mately 54% of this budget is devoted to general hospital services. 
Additional resources for community care will require reallocation of 
resources from the hospitals sector. 
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